NUMERICAL SOLUTION OF SINGULARLY PERTURBED MULTIPLE TURNING POINT PROBLEMS

ABDUL FAIYAZ HUSSAIN

NUMERICAL SOLUTION OF SINGULARLY PERTURBED MULTIPLE TURNING POINT PROBLEMS

A thesis submitted to FNU in fulfillment of the requirements of the Degree of

MASTER OF SCIENCE IN MATHEMATICS

Copyright \bigcirc 2021 by Abdul Faiyaz Hussain

School of Mathematical and Computing Sciences, College of Engineering, Science and Technology, Fiji National University

March, 2021

Originality Statement

I hereby declare that this submission is my work and to the best of my knowledge it contains no materials previously published or written by another person, or substantial proportions of material that have been accepted for the award of any other degree or diploma at FNU or any other educational institution, except where due acknowledgments are made in the thesis. Any contribution made to the research by others, with whom I have worked at FNU or elsewhere, is explicitly acknowledged in the thesis. I also declare that the intellectual content of this thesis is the product of my work, except to the extent that assistance from others in the project's design and conception or style, presentation, and linguistic expression is acknowledged.

Signature:

Date: 17/03/2021

Name: Abdul Faiyaz Hussain Student ID No.: S2008005561

Copyright and Authenticity Statements

Copyright Statement

I hereby grant Fiji National University or its agents the right to archive and to make available my thesis or dissertation in whole or part in the University libraries in all forms of media, now or hereafter known, subject to the provisions of the Copyright Act 1999. I retain all proprietary rights, such as patent rights. I also retain the right to use in future works (such as articles or books) all or part of this thesis or dissertation. I have either used no substantial portions of the copyright material in my thesis, or I have obtained permission to use copyright material; where permission has not been granted.

OR

I have applied/will apply for a partial restriction of the digital copy of my thesis or dissertation.

Authenticity Statement

I certify that the Library deposit digital copy is a direct equivalent of the final officially approved version of my thesis. No emendation of content has occurred and if there are any minor variations in formatting, they are the result of the conversion to digital format.

Abstract

The work contained in this thesis is mainly based on the author's research on the numerical analysis of a class of singularly perturbed differential equation with a multiple boundary turning points on a closed domain. The theory of singular perturbations is not a settled direction in mathematics and the process of its improvement is a dramatic one. With the escalated advancement of science and technology, numerous practical problems, for example, the mathematical boundary layer theory or approximation of solutions of different problems portrayed by differential equations involving large or small parameters, become progressively unpredictable, and, in this manner, in their examination, it is normal to utilize asymptotic methods. In certain problems, the perturbations are operated across a very narrow region over which the dependent variable experiences extremely fast changes. These narrow regions frequently adjoin the boundaries of the domain of interest, owing to the way that the small parameter multiplies the highest derivative. As a result, they are usually alluded to as boundary layers in fluid mechanics, edge layers in solid mechanics, skin layers in electrical applications, shock layers in fluid and solid mechanics, transition points in quantum mechanics, and Stokes lines and surfaces in mathematics. Boundary turning point problems, on the other hand, arise naturally in geophysics and in modeling thermal boundary layers in laminar flow. In particular, singularly perturbed turning point problems received much attention in the literature due to the complexity involved in finding uniformly valid asymptotic expansions, unlike non-turning problems.

The research aims to design a numerically consistent scheme for the singularly perturbed multiple turning point problems that is efficient and robust than the existing methods. The objectives of this research are to conduct a thorough investigation into the properties of singularly perturbed multiple turning point problems, to design and structure the numerical scheme based on spline collocation, to determine the convergence of the constructed scheme and to examine the solution profiles of the test problems using MATLAB software and compare the efficiency and accuracy with the existing solutions.

Since the multiple turning point problem has a boundary layer in the vicinity of x = 0, therefore, a fitted piecewise uniform Shishkin mesh (S-mesh) was introduced to circumvent the oscillations as $\epsilon \to 0$ that discretises $\overline{\Omega} = [0, 1]$ with $N = \{2^m, m \ge 2\}$ mesh elements. A minimum principle, stability estimate, and bounds on the solution and its derivatives are established. B-spline collocation on a fitted S-mesh is used to obtain the approximate solution to the multiple turning point problems. Previously obtained bounds are applied in the convergence analysis of the illustrated scheme. Furthermore, it is proved that the proposed method is uniformly convergent with respect to the singular perturbation parameter ϵ . Some relevant numerical examples are illustrated to verify the theoretical aspects computationally and the results are compared with other existing methods to show that the proposed method provides more accurate solutions.

Acknowledgements

First and foremost, praise and thanks go to the Almighty God, for giving me patience, health, wisdom, and blessing to accomplish this thesis.

I would like to express my deep and sincere gratitude to my research supervisor, Dr. Puneet Kumar Arora, for his continuous support and invaluable guidance throughout this research. His dynamism, vision, sincerity, and motivation have deeply inspired me. He taught me the methodology to carry out the research and to present the research work as clearly as possible. It was a great privilege and honour to work and study under his guidance. I would also like to thank him for his cordial nature, empathy, and a great sense of humor.

Moreover, I sincerely thank the Fiji National University for granting me financial support for my studies and allowing me to undertake my studies while being a full-time employee.

Furthermore, I am extremely grateful to my parents for their love, prayers, concern, and sacrifices in educating me and preparing me for my future. I am very thankful to my wife (Nazimat) and my children (Naazirah & Nawaz) for their love, understanding, prayers, and continued support in completing this research work.

A special thanks goes to Mr. Alveen Aditya Chand for his assistance with the Lyx software that has helped me to type this thesis. Finally, I would like to extend a sense of appreciation and gratitude to everyone else who has supported me one way or another towards the completing of this project.

List of Publications

- A.F. Hussain and P.K. Arora, Numerical solution of singularly perturbed turning point problems, 20th Binneal Computational Techniques and applications conference (CTAC 2020), UNSW, Sydney, Australia, 2020. (Accepted)
- A.F. Hussain and P.K. Arora, Spline Collocation Method for Singularly Perturbed Multiple Boundary Turning Point Problems using Fitted S-mesh, 2021. (Communicated)

Contents

	Abs	tract	iii	
	Ack	nowledgements	v	
	List	of Publications	vi	
1	Introduction			
	1.1	Differential Equation	1	
	1.2	Singularly Perturbed Boundary Value Problems	2	
	1.3	Turning Point Problems	8	
		1.3.1 Asymptotic Approach	11	
		1.3.2 Numerical Approach	24	
	1.4	Summary of Results	36	
2	Singularly Perturbed Multiple Turning Point Problem			
	2.1	Continuous Problem	37	
	2.2	B-spline Collocation Method	43	
	2.3	Stability and Convergence Analysis	47	
	2.4	Summary of Results	50	
3	Results and Discussion			
	3.1	Numerical Results	52	
	3.2	Summary of Results	59	
4	Con	clusion	60	
Bibliography				

1 Introduction

1.1 Differential Equation

A differential equation is a mathematical equation that associates some function with its derivatives [142]. In applications, the functions generally represent physical quantities, the derivatives indicate their rates of change, and the differential equation defines a relationship between the two. As such relations are extremely general, differential equations play a key role in numerous disciplines like engineering, physics, economics, and biology.

In pure mathematics, differential equations are considered from alternate points of view, generally caught with their answers to the arrangement of capacities that fulfill the condition. Only the simplest differential equations are solvable by explicit formulas; nonetheless, a few properties of arrangements of a given differential condition might be resolved without finding their precise structure. On the off chance that a closed-form expression for the solution isn't accessible, the solution might be numerically approximated utilizing computers. The hypothesis of dynamical frameworks puts an accentuation on the subjective investigation of frameworks depicted by differential conditions, while numerous numerical strategies have been created to decide arrangements with a given level of precision.

Differential conditions previously appeared with the development of calculus by Newton and Leibniz. In Chapter 2 of his 1671 work, 'The Method of Fluxions and Infinite Series', Isaac Newton [102] recorded three types of differential conditions:

$$\frac{dy}{dx} = f(x), \quad \frac{dy}{dx} = f(x, y), \text{ and } x_1 \frac{\partial y}{\partial x_1} + x_2 \frac{\partial y}{\partial x_2} = y.$$

In all these cases, y is an unknown function of x (or x_1 and x_2), and f is a given function. He solves these examples and others using infinite series and examines the non-uniqueness of these solutions.

In 1695, Jacob Bernoulli [15] proposed the Bernoulli differential equation given of the form

$$y' + P(x)y = Q(x)y^n$$

In the following year, Leibniz found its solution by simplifying it [46]. In the year 1750, the Euler-Lagrange equation [120] was developed regarding their investigations of the tautochrone problem. This is the issue of determining a curve on which a weighted particle will fall to a fixed point in a fixed measure of time, independent of the starting point. Lagrange tackled this issue in 1755 and sent the answer to Euler. Both further built up Lagrange's technique and applied it to mechanics, which prompted the definition of Lagrangian mechanics. In 1822, Fourier [39] published his work on heat flow in 'The Analytic Theory of Heat', where he put together his reasoning on Newton's law of cooling, namely, that the flow of heat between two adjacent molecules is proportional to the incredibly little contrast of their temperatures. Contained in this book was Fourier's proposal of his heat equation for conductive diffusion of heat. This partial differential equation is now educated to each understudy of mathematical physics.

1.2 Singularly Perturbed Boundary Value Problems

The theory of singular perturbations is not a regulated direction in mathematics and the way in which it is enhanced is dramatic. As science and technology advance, many practical problems, such as mathematical boundary layer theory or approximation of solutions of various problems modelled by differential equations involving large or small parameters, become increasingly unpredictable, and asymptotic methods are commonly used to investigate them. In any case, the asymptotic analysis of differential operators has a created hypothesis in the case of regular perturbations, when the perturbations convey a subordinate character as for the unperturbed operator. In certain problems, the perturbations are operated across a very narrow region over which the dependent variable experiences extremely fast changes. These narrow regions frequently adjoin the boundaries of the domain of interest, owing to the way that the small parameter multiplies the highest derivative. As a result, they are usually alluded to as boundary layers in fluid mechanics, edge layers in solid mechanics, skin layers in electrical applications, shock layers in fluid and solid mechanics, transition points in quantum mechanics, and Stokes lines and surfaces in mathematics.

Towards the end of the nineteenth century, the study of fluid mechanics was veering in two unrelated directions: theoretical hydrodynamics and hydraulics. The former developed from Euler conditions for inviscid flows and accomplished a high level of fulfillment. Unfortunately, the results attained by utilizing this classical science remained in glaring logical inconsistency to test results. The celebrated d'Alembert's paradox is an illustrative example. This stimulated the researchers to build up their own exact study of hydraulics which depended basically on a large number of experimental data. In his seminal paper on "Fluid motion with very small friction", Prandtl demonstrated that the flow about a body can be treated by partitioning it into two regions: a very thin layer in proximity to the body (which he called boundary layer) where frictional effects are prominent, and the remaining outside region. Based on this speculation, Prandtl emphasized the significance of viscous flows without digging into the mathematical complexities involved. This boundary layer theory later turned into the establishment stone for modern fluid dynamics. Accordingly, the introduction of singular perturbations occurred at the Third International Congress of Mathematicians in Heidelberg in 1904. Prandtl's [109] sevenpage report was contained in the proceedings of the conference. Nonetheless, the term "singular perturbations" was first utilized in the work of Friedrichs and Wasow [40], a paper which pursued a productive New York University seminar on nonlinear vibrations. The solution of singular perturbation problems commonly contains layers. Even though Prandtl presented the terminology "boundary layer" in this conference, it received a lot more prominent sweeping statements in the considerable work of Wasow [131].

Numerical analysis and asymptotic analysis are two principal approaches towards solving singular perturbation problems. Since the objectives and the problem classes are rather different, there has not been a lot of connections between these techniques. The numerical analysis attempts to give quantitative information about a specific problem, while asymptotic analysis attempts to pick up knowledge into the qualitative behaviour of a family of problems and only semi-quantitative information about any specific member of the family. Numerical methods are planned for expansive classes of problems and are planned to minimize demands upon the problem solver. Asymptotic methods treat similarly confined classes of problems and require the problem solver to make them comprehend the behaviour of the solution expected. Since the mid-1960s, the area of singular perturbations has steadily developed to the point where the subject is generally part of graduate understudies tackling problems of applied mathematics and numerous fields of engineering. Various great reading materials has shown up in this area which either managed with an asymptotic approach or with numerical ones. This list is quite extensive, but a noteworthy few are mentioned below: Bellman [12], Kaplun [64], Van Dyke [122], Hemker and Miller [53], Hughes [56], Brauner et al. [17], Doolan et al. [26], O'Malley [107, 106], Morton [94], Verhulst [124, 125], Roos et al. [114], Axelsson et al. [9], Eckhaus [29, 30], Nayfeh [100, 101], Holmes [54], Kevorkian and Cole [67], Miller et al. [90], and Bender and Orszag [13].

A numerical method based on the asymptotic expansion technique and the reproducing kernel method (RKM) [44] was used for solving singularly perturbed turning point problems exhibiting an interior layer. A modification of the Shishkin discretisation mesh [130] was designed for the numerical solution of one-dimensional singularly perturbed reaction-diffusion problems. The modification consists of a slightly different choice of the transition points between the fine and coarse parts of the mesh. The change did not affect the order of convergence of the numerical solution obtained by using the central finite-difference scheme. Berger et al. [14] derived bounds for the derivatives of the solution of a singularly perturbed turning point problem. They used the modification of the El-Mistikawy Werle finite-difference scheme at the turning point that showed a uniform error estimate for the resulting method.

Kadalbajoo et al. [59] proposed a numerical scheme to solve singularly perturbed twopoint boundary value problems with a turning point exhibiting twin boundary layers. The scheme comprises of a cubic spline collocation method on a uniform mesh using artificial viscosity, which leads to a tridiagonal linear system. Geetha and Tamilselvan [42] constructed a robust numerical method based on a finite-difference scheme on a Shishkin mesh for a class of convection-diffusion type turning point problems with Robin type boundary conditions. Mittal [93] proposed a numerical method to approximate the solution of the nonlinear parabolic partial differential equation with Neumann's boundary conditions. It is based on the collocation of cubic B-splines over finite elements so as to maintain the continuity of the dependent variable and its first two derivatives throughout the solution range. The method was applied to spatial variables and its derivatives, which produced a system of first-order ordinary differential equations.

Zhang et al. [141] considered a collocation method for the numerical solution of fourthorder partial integrodifferential equations. The scheme is based on the second-order backward differential formula in the time direction and the quintic B-spline method for the spatial derivatives. A one-dimensional reaction-diffusion-convection problem is numerically solved by a finite element method on two layer-adapted meshes, Duran-type mesh and Duran-Shishkin-type mesh, both defined by recursive formulae [18].

Kadalbajoo and Reddy [63] conducted a study of different asymptotic and numerical methods developed for the determination of the approximate solution of singular perturbation problems of various kinds. Kadalbajoo and Patidar [61, 62] broadened the work done by Kadalbajoo and Reddy. In this work, they considered one-dimensional problems only and discussed the work done on linear, nonlinear, semilinear and quasilinear problems.

The one-dimensional singular perturbation problems

$$-\epsilon y'' + p(x)y' + q(x)y = g(x), \quad y(a) = \alpha, \quad y(b) = \beta,$$

can be partitioned under the classes given in Table (1.2.1).

Conditions of $p(x)$	Types of solutions
Case 1: $p(x) \neq 0$ on $a \leq x \leq b$:	
i) $p(x) < 0$	i) Boundary layer at $x = a$.
ii) $p(x) > 0$	ii) Boundary layer at $x = b$.
Case 2: $p(x) = 0$:	
i) $q(x) > 0$	i) Boundary layers at $x = a$ and $x = b$.
ii) $q(x) < 0$	ii) Rapidly oscillating solution.
Case 3: $p'(x) \neq q(x), p(0) = 0$:	
i) $p'(x) < 0$	i) No boundary layers, an interior layer at $x = a$.
ii) $p'(x) > 0$	ii) Boundary layers at $x = a$ and $x = b$,
	no interior layer at $x = a$.

 Table 1.2.1: Summary of a variety of linear problems.

The advancement of small parameter methods prompted the productive use of boundary layer theory in different fields of applied mathematics, for example, fluid mechanics, fluid dynamics, elasticity, quantum mechanics, plasticity, chemical-reactor theory, aerodynamics, plasma dynamics, magneto-hydrodynamics, rarefied gas dynamics, oceanography, meteorology, diffraction theory, reaction-diffusion processes, non-equilibrium and radiating flows and different areas of the classes of fluid motion. In this, some singular perturbation models which emerge in various branches of applied sciences and engineering are listed below:

Consider the one-dimensional Schrodinger equation [25]

$$\epsilon \frac{d^2 \psi_{\epsilon}}{dx^2} + (\lambda_{\epsilon} + V(x)) \psi_{\epsilon} = 0, \quad \|\psi_{\epsilon}\| = 1$$

with V(x) (potential) continuous and leading to $+\infty$ as $|x| \to \infty$ and with $\epsilon = h \frac{(2m)^{\frac{1}{2}}}{2\pi}$, h denoting Planck's constant and m is the mass. Associated with these ordinary differential equations, the eigenvalue problem in the Hilbert space $L^2(-\infty, +\infty)$ with the norm $||u|| = \left(\int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} u^2(x) \, dx\right)^{\frac{1}{2}}$ has a discrete spectrum with eigenvalues $\lambda_{\epsilon,1}, \lambda_{\epsilon,2}, ..., \lambda_{\epsilon,n}, ...$ and eigenfunctions $\psi_{\epsilon,1}, \psi_{\epsilon,2}, ..., \psi_{\epsilon,n}, ...$

A time-independent Fokker-Planck equation [45] for a one-dimensional dynamical system with state-independent random perturbations are represented by the following equation:

$$\epsilon^2 \frac{d^2 \varphi}{dx^2} + b(x) \frac{d\varphi}{dx} = 0, \quad 0 < \epsilon \ll 1, \quad x \in (0,1), \quad \varphi(0,\epsilon) = A, \quad \varphi(1,\epsilon) = B,$$

where b(x) denotes a gradient field. Under the assumptions that b'(x) are strictly negative throughout the interval [0, 1] and that $b(\gamma) = 0$ for some $0 < \gamma < 1$, the above problem becomes a resonant turning point problem. A shock wave in a one-dimensional nozzle flow with the governing steady-state Navier-Stokes equations [8] gives

$$\epsilon A(x)uu'' - \left[\frac{1+\gamma}{2} - \epsilon A'(x)\right]uu' + \frac{u'}{u} + \frac{A'(x)}{A(x)}\left(1 - \frac{\gamma - 1}{2}u^2\right) = 0, \quad 0 < x < 1,$$

where x is the normalized downstream distance from the throat, u is a normalized velocity, A(x) is the area of the nozzle at x, e.g., $A(x) = 1 + x^2$, $\gamma = 1.4$ and ϵ is essentially the inverse Reynolds number, i.e. $\epsilon = 4.792 \times 10^{-8}$. The boundary conditions are u(0) =0.9129 (supersonic flow in the throat) and u(1) = 0.375. For this boundary value problem an $O(\epsilon)$ -wide shock develops, whose location depends on ϵ .

The swirling flow between two rotating, coaxial disks [8], located at x = 0 and x = 1 with the boundary value problem gives

$$\begin{split} \epsilon f'''' + f f''' + g' &= 0, \quad 0 < x < 1, \\ \epsilon g'' + f g' - f' g &= 0, \\ f(0) &= f(1) = f'(0) = f'(1) = 0, \\ g(0) &= \Omega_0, \quad g(1) = \Omega_1, \end{split}$$

where Ω_0 and Ω_1 are the angular velocities of the infinite disks, $|\Omega_0| + |\Omega_1| \neq 0$, and ϵ is a velocity parameter, $0 < \epsilon \ll 1$. For this boundary value problem, several solutions are possible. For instance, when $\Omega_1 = 1$, one can obtain different cases for different values of Ω_0 . If $\Omega_0 < 0$ (with a special symmetry when $\Omega_0 = -1$), then the disks are counter-rotating; if $\Omega_0 = 0$ then one disk is at rest, while if $\Omega_0 > 1$ then the disks are co-rotating.

Consider an example from the theory of shells of revolution [8]. The ordinary differential equations are

$$\epsilon^{2} \left[\psi'' + \frac{1}{x} \psi' - \frac{1}{x^{2}} \psi \right] - \frac{1}{x} \phi \left(\phi_{0} - \frac{1}{2} \phi \right) = 0,$$

$$\epsilon^{2} \left[\phi'' + \frac{1}{x} \phi' - \frac{1}{x^{2}} \phi \right] - \frac{1}{x} \psi \left(\phi_{0} - \phi \right) = 2\kappa p(x),$$

where ϕ is the meridional angle change of the deformed middle surface and ψ is a stress function. $\phi_0(x)$ is ϕ of the undeformed shell (for a spherical shell $\phi_0(x) = x$, also consider $\phi_0(x) = x^m$, m = 2, 3), and

$$p(x) = x \left(1 - \gamma + \frac{\gamma}{2}x^2\right), \quad \gamma = 1.2, \quad v = 0.3, \quad \kappa = 1.$$

The boundary conditions are $\phi(0) = \psi(0) = 0$, $\phi(1) = \psi'(1) - v\psi(1) = 0$. For this boundary value problem an interior layer (corresponding to dimpling) forms in a solution for ϕ . There is an additional boundary layer at x = 1 and more than one solution exists. The value $\epsilon = 10^{-4}$ (which gives a rather thin shell) yields a challenging numerical problem.

The mathematical model describing the motion of the sunflower [108] is given by the equation

$$\epsilon x''(t) + ax'(t) + b\sin x(t-\epsilon) = 0, \ \epsilon > 0, \ t \in [-\epsilon, 0],$$

with x'(0) prescribed. x(t) refers to the angle of the plant with the vertical, ϵ is a geotropic reaction, a and b are positive parameters obtained experimentally.

Consider the boundary layer flow of an electrically conducting incompressible fluid (with electric conductivity σ) over a continuously moving flat surface with B_0 an imposed, uniform magnetic field perpendicular to the surface. The boundary layer equation [121] for the flow field (in the nondimensionalized form) is then given by

$$\begin{aligned} \epsilon \frac{\partial^2 u}{\partial y^2} + \frac{\partial u}{\partial y} &= \frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + Mu, \text{ for large } \mathbf{R}_0 \left(\epsilon = \frac{1}{R_0} \right), \\ \frac{\partial^2 u}{\partial y^2} + \epsilon \frac{\partial u}{\partial y} &= \epsilon \frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + \epsilon Mu, \text{ for small } R_0, \\ u(0,t) &= 1, \quad u(y,t) \to 0 \text{ as } y \to \infty, \quad t > 0, \\ u(y,0) &= 0, \quad 0 < y < \infty, \end{aligned}$$

where $R_0 = \frac{V_0 L}{v}$, the suction Reynolds number, $M = \frac{\sigma B_0 L}{\rho V_0}$, the Hartmann number, $u = \frac{U}{U_w}, y = \frac{Y}{L}, t = \frac{\tau V_0}{L}, L$ is the characteristic length (between the slit and the wind-up roll), V is the suction velocity at the plate, τ is the time and the X and Y axes are taken along and its perpendicular to the sheet, u is the velocity field.

The free motion of the undamped linear spring-mass system [107] with a very resistant spring and prescribed specific displacement at times t = 0 and t = 1 is governed by the two-point problem

$$\epsilon \ddot{x} + x = 0, \quad 0 \le t \le 1, \quad x(0) = 0, \quad x(1) = 1,$$

where ϵ^2 (the ratio of the mass to the spring constant) is small. For non-exceptional small positive values of ϵ , the exact solution oscillates rapidly, so no pointwise limit exists as $\epsilon \to 0$.

Assume an isothermal atmosphere [4], which is viscous and thermally conducting, possesses the upper half-space z > 0. Let's consider small oscillations about equilibrium which depend only on the time t and on the vertical coordinate z and let p, ρ , w and T be the perturbations in the pressure, density, vertical velocity and temperature respectively, and P_0 , ρ_0 , and T_0 refers to the equilibrium quantities. Then the linearised equations of motion are:

$$\rho_0 w_t + p_z + g\rho = \frac{4\mu w_{zz}}{3},$$

$$\rho_t + (\rho_0 w)_z = 0,$$

$$\rho_0 [c_v (T_t + qT) + gHw_z] = \kappa T_{zz},$$

$$P = R (\rho_0 T + T_0 \rho)$$

with prescribed boundary conditions, where μ refers to the dynamic velocity coefficient, κ is the thermal conductivity, c_v is the specific heat at constant volume and q is the Newton cooling which refers to the heat exchange and proportional to the temperature perturbation associated with the wave, R is the gas constant, g is the gravitational acceleration and $H = \frac{RT_0}{g}$ is the density scale height. It is useful to introduce the dimensionless parameter $\epsilon = \frac{\kappa}{\mu}$, $\epsilon \propto \frac{1}{P_r}$, where P_r is the Prandtl number, which measures the relative strength of the effect of the viscosity with respect to that of the thermal conductivity.

1.3 Turning Point Problems

Numerous phenomena in biology, chemistry, engineering, and physics can be portrayed by boundary value problems associated with different types of differential equations or systems. At whatever point a mathematical model is related to a phenomenon, the researchers by and large attempt to capture what is essential, retaining the important quantities and overlooking the insignificant ones which involve small parameters. The model that would be obtained by maintaining the small parameters is called the perturbed model, while the simplified model (the one that does not include the small parameters) is called the unperturbed (or reduced) model. For research purposes, the perturbed model can be supplanted by its unperturbed counterpart yet what is important is that its solution must be close enough to the solution of the corresponding perturbed model. This reality holds great in the case of regular perturbation but, in the case of singular perturbation, it is probably not going to hold. These singular perturbation problems with or without turning point(s) normally happen in numerous parts of applied mathematics, e.g., as boundary layers in fluid mechanics, edge layers in solid mechanics, skin layers in electrical applications, shock layers in fluid and solid mechanics, transition points in quantum mechanics and Stokes lines and surfaces in mathematics. In these sorts of problems, perturbations are usable over a very narrow region across which the dependent variable experiences fast change. These narrow regions every now and again append the boundaries or some interior point of the domain of interest, owing to the fact that the small parameter multiplies the highest derivative. Therefore, these sorts of problems exhibit boundary and/or interior layers, that is, there are narrow regions where the solution changes quickly.

Singularly perturbed differential equations with turning point form a significant class of problems that are exceptionally challenging and even today there is a great deal to be investigated in this area. Additionally, problems where discontinuity in the data result in interior layers in the solution of the problem commonly occur during modeling of physical processes. Singular perturbation problems with turning points emerge as mathematical models for different physical phenomena. Among these, the problem with interior turning points represents the one-dimensional version of stationary convection-diffusion problems with a prevailing convective term and a speed field that changes its sign in the catch basin. Boundary turning point problems, on the other hand, arise in geophysics [48] and in the modeling of thermal boundary layers in the laminar flow [115]. The problem from [48] models heat flow and mass transport near an oceanic rise. It is a single boundary turning point problem because of the assumption that the velocity distribution is linear. On the off chance that one takes into consideration higher-order velocity distribution, at that point, it turns into multiple boundary turning point problems [115].

A typical linear turning point problem in one dimension is given by

$$\epsilon y'' + a(x)y' + b(x)y = 0, \ x \in [x_1, x_2], \ x_1 < 0, \ x_2 > 0,$$

where $0 < \epsilon \leq 1$, a(x) and b(x) are sufficiently smooth. This issue has procured a lot of enthusiasm amongst mathematicians just as physicists because of the way that the arrangement shows some intriguing conduct, for example, boundary layer, interior layer and resonance phenomena. When a(x) does not change the sign in the whole interval $[x_1, x_2]$, the solution is described by a boundary layer near one endpoint as $\epsilon \to 0$. When a(x) has a simple zero, say at $x_0 = 0$ in $[x_1, x_2]$, the point x_0 is the so-called turning point and the problem is categorized as a turning point problem. In this circumstance, the solution behaviour depends upon the properties of the coefficient functions a'(x) and b(x) at the turning point $x_0 = 0$. Indeed, if it is assumed that, for α , β constants, $a(x) \sim \alpha x$ and $b(x) \sim \beta$ as $x \to 0$ the following cases arise:

- 1. If $\alpha > 0$, $\frac{\beta}{\alpha} \neq 1, 2, 3, ...,$ an internal layer occurs near the turning point $x_0 = 0$.
- 2. If $\alpha < 0$, $\frac{\beta}{\alpha} \neq 0, -1, -2, ...$, then there are two boundary layers appearing at the two endpoints of the interval.
- 3. If $\alpha < 0$, $\frac{\beta}{\alpha} = 0, -1, -2, ...,$ or if $\alpha > 0$, $\frac{\beta}{\alpha} = 1, 2, 3, ...,$ the solution exhibits a very interesting phenomenon named as Ackerberg-O'Malley's [3] resonance phenomenon.

Another circumstance where the interior layer emerges would be the situation of singularly perturbed convection-diffusion-reaction problems based on smooth data. On the off chance that at least one coefficients such as the convection term, reaction term, source term or the boundary conditions are discontinuous, the solution of such type of problems exhibits strong or weak interior layers depending on the magnitude of the singular perturbation parameter and the nature of the coefficients.

Furthermore, some singular perturbation models with turning point(s) that simulate some real-world problems are listed below. It also discusses some models where the interior layer occurs due to discontinuity in the coefficients or non-smoothness of the data.

One-dimensional equation [13] which describes a quantum mechanical particle in a potential is given by

$$\left(-\epsilon^2 \frac{d^2}{dx^2} + V(x) - E\right)y(x) = 0,$$

where V(x) and E is the potential and total energy of the particle respectively. If the equation Q(x) = V(x) - E, then Q(x) vanishes at points where V(x) = E and these are called turning points. The classical orbit of a particle in the potential V(x) is confined to regions where $V(x) \leq E$. The particle moves until it reaches a point where V(x) = E and then it stops, turns around and moves off in the opposite direction.

Consider the singularly perturbed boundary value problem [16]

$$\epsilon \ddot{x} + g(x)\dot{x}^q = 0, \quad 0 < t < T, \quad x(0) = A, \quad x(T) = B,$$

where q = 0 or $1 \le q \le 2$, ϵ refers to a fixed positive infinitesimal parameter, T, A and B are standard values, g(x) is a smooth function and the interval [A, B] contains zeros of g(x). When q = 1, the boundary value problems occur in many different applied contexts as in the study of exit time problems for stochastic differential equations [87] and when q = 0, it occurs in reaction-diffusion and phase transition models [38], the study of contrast structures [20] and problems related to critical paths of Feynman integral.

Black-Scholes equation [77] models the financial data by means of

$$\frac{\partial C}{\partial t} + \frac{1}{2}\sigma^2 S^2 \frac{\partial^2 C}{\partial S^2} + rS \frac{\partial C}{\partial S} - rC = 0, \quad (S,t) \in \Re^+ \times [0,T),$$

with the final condition

$$C(S,T) = \max(S - E, 0), \quad S \in \Re^+,$$

and the boundary conditions at S = 0 and at $S = +\infty$

$$C(0,T) = 0, \quad C(S,t) \to S, \text{ for } S \to \infty, \quad t \in [0,T),$$

where C = C(S,t) is a European call option, S and t are the current values of the

underlying asset and time; σ , E, T and r refers to volatility, exercise price, expiry time and the risk-free interest rate respectively. This problem has a few singularities, for example, the unbounded domain, and the piecewise smooth initial function (its firstorder derivative in x has a discontinuity of the first kind at the point x = 0).

In the stationary modeling of a semiconductor device [91], the model equations governing the static one-dimensional case are given by

$$\psi'' - \eta e^{\psi} + \rho e^{-\psi} = -D,$$

$$(e^{\psi}\eta')' - R(\psi, \eta, \rho) = 0,$$

$$(e^{-\psi}\rho')' - R(\psi, \eta, \rho) = 0$$

on $\Omega = (0, 1)$ with appropriate boundary conditions at x = 0 and x = 1. ψ is the electrostatic potential, η and ρ are the electron and hole concentrations in the Slotboom variables, D refers to the doping function and R is the recombination/generation rate. The doping function D has a large jump at a point Ω called p-n junction. The magnitude of the jump falls in the range from 10^{10} units to 10^{20} units. The solutions η and ρ have thin interior layers in the neighborhood of the p-n junction because of this jump. The singular perturbation parameter λ is a function of $\eta e^{\psi} + \rho e^{-\psi}$.

The Allen-Cahn equation [6] arising in material sciences is given by

$$\begin{aligned} \epsilon^2 \Delta u + u - u^3 &= 0 \text{ in } \Omega, \\ \frac{\partial u}{\partial v} &= 0 \text{ on } \partial \Omega, \end{aligned}$$

where u(x) is a continuous realisation of the phase in a material confined to the region Ω at the point x and v is the outer unit normal to $\partial \Omega$. For this problem, there are solutions that take value close to ± 1 except for narrow regions known as transition layers.

In this section, a survey of the various numerical and asymptotic techniques used by the researchers over some time to deal with the singularly perturbed turning point problems are given. Throughout the section, it is assumed that ϵ is a small parameter such that $0 < \epsilon \ll 1$.

1.3.1 Asymptotic Approach

Probably the most frequent approaches in the early days were the asymptotic approaches. They have information on the solution to the problems qualitatively (and semi-quantitatively).

Hanson and Russell [49] considered the system of the form

$$\epsilon^h \frac{dy}{dx} = A(x,\epsilon)y,$$

where $A(x, \epsilon)$ is a 2×2 matrix having uniform asymptotic expansion. $A(x, \epsilon) = \sum_{r=0}^{\infty} A_r(x)\epsilon^r$ as $\epsilon \to 0$ in $|\arg \epsilon| \le \alpha_0$ and holomorphic for $\{(x, r) : |x| \le \delta_0, 0 < |\epsilon| \le \epsilon_0, |\arg \epsilon| \le \alpha_0\}$. They proved that either the above problem can be reduced to one solvable by elementary methods or that the lead matrix $A(x, \epsilon)$ can be modified by some explicit variables to form $A_0(x) = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & x^k \\ x^{k+p} & 0 \end{bmatrix}$, where k and p are non-negative integers. They also showed that further simplifications can be obtained using transformations involving asymptotic sequence in the powers of ϵ for cases k = 0, h > 0, p > 0, or if $h = 1, k > 0, p \ge 0$.

Dorr and Parter [27] examined the asymptotic behaviour of the solutions $u(t) = u(t, \epsilon)$ and $v(t) = v(t, \epsilon)$ to nonlinear boundary value problems of the form

$$u'' = f(t, u, v), \quad u(0) = u(1) = 0 \quad (0 < t < 1),$$

$$\epsilon v'' + g(t, u, u')v' - c(t, u, u')v = 0, \quad v(0) = v_0, \quad v(1) = v_1 \quad (0 < t < 1),$$
(1.3.1)

where $0 \leq v_0 < v_1$, $c \geq 0$, f, g, c are continuous and $|f(t, u, v)| \leq f_0(t, v)$ for $t \in [0, 1]$, $v \in [0, v_1]$. Some of the monotonic properties of the solutions were derived after proving the existence of solutions in $C^2[0, 1]$ and convergence (as $\epsilon \to 0^+$) to some limiting functions U(t), V(t) of the family $u(t, \epsilon)$, $v(t, \epsilon)$. The "reduced equation" satisfies these limiting functions (in some sense). For the case where these problems exhibit a turning point phenomenon, the authors offered an asymptotic approach to estimate the solution of such types of problems. The problems with interior turning points as well as problems where the endpoints of the domain are turning points are considered and some very helpful findings on the asymptotic behaviour of the solution have been derived.

Ackerberg and O'Malley [3] presented the first systematic treatment of singularly perturbed boundary value problems with turning points. They considered the boundary value problem of the form

$$\begin{aligned} \epsilon y'' + f(x;\epsilon)y' + g(x;\epsilon)y &= 0 \ (-a < x < b), \\ y(-a) &= A \ \text{and} \ y(b) &= B, \end{aligned}$$
(1.3.2)

where A, B are real constants, $a, b > 0, f(x; \epsilon)$ has a simple zero in [-a, b] at x = 0 and $f'(x; \epsilon) < 0$ throughout [-a, b]. The authors used the method of matched asymptotic expansion, the WKBJ method (Wentzel-Kramers-Brillouin-Jeffreys) and the asymptotic solutions of differential equations derived from Sibuya [117] to research the above problem. They defined the problems encountered by using matched asymptotic expansions when dealing with such problems and also discussed the need to rely on the method of WKBJ. They found out that paradoxical outcomes are obtained by the matched asymptotic expansion approach by formal analysis of a variety of interesting examples. In (-a, b) with a boundary layer at x = -a if I > 0 and at x = b if I < 0, a nontrivial solution is expected,

where $I = \int_{-a}^{b} f(x;0)dx$. When I = 0, the boundary layer appears at both endpoints. A turning point solution is valid for $x = O(\sqrt{\epsilon})$ if $I \neq 0$, while a solution satisfying the reduced equation and one of the boundary conditions is obtained elsewhere in (-a, b). The authors provided a good discussion of the problems involved in the study of this complex phenomenon and concluded that the method of matched asymptotic expansion is insufficient to provide a good approximation to solving such problems because it produces the following paradoxical results:

- 1. Boundary layers of the form $C_1 \exp\left(\frac{-k_1(x+a)}{\epsilon}\right)$ and $C_2 \exp\left(\frac{-k_2(b-x)}{\epsilon}\right)$ are considered to be possible at both endpoints, although only one endpoint has boundary layer if $I \neq 0$ where C_1 , C_2 are arbitrary constants independent of x and ϵ .
- 2. It is not possible to achieve a particular asymptotic expansion as one of the constants in the expansion remains undetermined after all the matching is finished. They suggested a method based on WKBJ expansion to handle certain types of problems in order to address this discrepancy.

O'Malley [105] studied the asymptotic behaviour of the solution of the differential equation in the form

$$\epsilon y'' + 2xA(a,\epsilon)y' - A(x,\epsilon)B(x,\epsilon)y = 0, \quad -1 < x < 1,$$

as where y has arbitrary values independent of ϵ at x = -1 and x = 1, $A(x, \epsilon)$ and $B(x, \epsilon)$ are assumed to be real and holomorphic in $|x| \leq 1$ and possesses asymptotic expansions in the powers of ϵ as $\epsilon \to 0^+$. $A(x, \epsilon)$ is non zero throughout [-1, 1]. The author used Lee's technique [75] to use asymptotic power series to transform the given differential equation into Weber's equation. Then, in terms of parabolic cylindrical functions, he obtained the desired asymptotic form of the solution above, via the Weber equation solution. He discovered that the solution depends decisively on the sign of A(x, 0) in the following ways:

- 1. If A(x,0) > 0 then for $B(0,0) \neq -2n$, n = 1, 2, 3, ..., the limit of the solution is a function that satisfies both the boundary conditions and solves the differential equation to the left as well as to the right of the turning point. In general, there is a discontinuity at the turning point, while if B(0,0) = -2n, n = 1, 2, 3, ..., the solution becomes exponentially large for -1 < x < 1.
- 2. If A(x,0) < 0 then $B(0,0) \neq 2m$, m = 0, 1, 2, ..., tends to zero in -1 < x < 1 for the solution, while if B(0,0) = 2m, the limiting solution becomes non-trivial in -1 < x < 1.

The results of Ackerberg and O'Malley [3] were expanded by Watts [132] to study the structure of the solution of the problem (1.3.2) for the case where $g(x; \epsilon)$ is continuously

differentiable and $f(x; \epsilon)$ is twice differentiable. He assumed that $f(0; \epsilon) = 0$, $f'(0; \epsilon) = -1$, $f(x; \epsilon) < 0$ for $0 < x \le 1$ and $g(0; \epsilon) = b$. To obtain the approximate solution by a suitable construction of an integral equation, the author used two variable procedures and proved that this solution is an approximation to some exact solution of the given problem. The nature of the solution is compared based on the value of b in the following ways:

- 1. If b is neither a positive integer nor zero, then the solution gives boundary layer at each point with an exponentially small value in the interior of the domain.
- 2. If b is a positive integer, it is not possible to find approximate solutions to two-point boundary value problems, such as those discussed by Ackerberg and O'Malley [3].

The author found that the approximate solution obtained by him was not valid for intervals extending to ∞ , and the two variable procedure needs to be continued to higher-order terms to find the correct approximate solution. In addition, he considered the exact solution of the problem (1.3.2) with $f(x; \epsilon) = -x$ and $g(x; \epsilon) = b+x$ and found that resonance does not occur when b = n, where n is a non-negative integer and only occurs if $b = n - \epsilon$ which contradicts the results in [3].

The problem (1.3.2) for the case l = 0, 1, 2, ... was examined by Kreiss and Parter [70], and completed the results of Ackerberg and O'Malley [3]. For $x \neq 0$, they assumed $xf(x, \epsilon) < 0$ with a single simple zero in (-a, b) where a, b > 0 for the function $f : f(0, \epsilon) = 0$. The basic estimates of the regularity of the solution $y(x, \epsilon)$ were established and showed that

$$\|y\|_{-a,b} \le K_0 \left[\|y\|_{-\delta,\delta} + |A| + |B| \right], \|D_x^j y\|_{-a+\delta,b-\delta} \le K_0 \left[\|y\|_{-\delta,\delta} + \epsilon \left(|A| + |B| \right) \right], \quad j = 0, 1, ..., k+1,$$

for $0 < \epsilon \leq \epsilon_0$, $\epsilon_0 = \epsilon_0(\delta)$, $k_0(\delta)$ be a constant and $0 < \delta < \min(a, b)$. They demonstrated that the global behaviour of $y(x, \epsilon)$ is dependent upon its local behaviour and indicated that if (y, ϵ_n) is a family of solutions of the problem (1.3.2) which are then uniformly bounded, there is a series that converges uniformly on each subinterval $[a + \delta, b - \delta]$ along with their derivatives of order 1, 2, ..., k. The researchers analyse the nature and position of the boundary layer and discovered that if $\{\epsilon_n\}$ satisfies condition B (a sequence $\epsilon_n \to 0^+$ satisfies condition B if there exist a constant $K_1 > 0$ and functions $\{w_1(x, \epsilon_n)\}$ that satisfy (1.3.2) and $w_1(-a, \epsilon_n) = 1$, $||w_1'||_{-a,b} \leq K_1$) and $I = \int_a^b f(x, 0)dx$, then $\bar{\epsilon} > 0$ exists such that:

- 1. for all A, B, and $\epsilon_n \leq \overline{\epsilon}$, $y(x, \epsilon_n)$ has a unique solution to the problem (1.3.2).
- a reduced equation solution u(x) exists such that lim_{n→∞} ||y(x, ε_n) u||_{-a+δ,b-δ} = 0.
 if I > 0, then u(b) = B and near x = b there is no boundary layer.
- 4. if I < 0, then u(a) = A and at x = a there is no boundary layer.

5. if I = 0, then $u(x) = \lambda \hat{u}(x)$, where $\lambda = \frac{Af(-a,0) - Bf(b,0)\hat{u}(b)}{f(-a,0) - f(b,0)|\hat{u}(b)|^2}$ and \hat{u} is the solution of the reduced equation in the neighborhood of the origin.

In case (3) and (4), their results matched with the Ackerberg and O'Malley's [3] result, but in case (5), the different value of λ was yielded. For the exceptional case in which $l = \frac{-g(0,0)}{f(0,0)}$ is a non-negative integer, the authors discussed some results and examples.

The singularly perturbed boundary value problems was considered by Matkowsky [86] for the differential equation of the form

$$\begin{aligned} \epsilon y'' + f(x;\epsilon)y' + g(x;\epsilon)y &= h(x;\epsilon), \quad -a < x < b, \\ y(-a;\epsilon) &= \alpha(\epsilon), \quad y(b;\epsilon) = \beta(\epsilon), \end{aligned} \tag{1.3.3}$$

where a, b > 0 and f changes sign at one or more points in the interval under consideration. For such problems, the author proposed conditions for resonance occurrence and derived uniformly valid asymptotic expansions. If $w(x;\epsilon) = \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} w^{i}(x)\epsilon^{i}$ is the outer expansion where $w^0(x)$ follows the reduced equation and at x = b(x = -a) if $f(x; \epsilon)$ has positive (negative) boundary conditions, then functions $w^{j}(x)$ (j > 1) are defined by inserting w in (1.3.3) and separately equating the coefficients of each power of ϵ to zero. He demonstrated that resonance occurs when all the functions $w^{j}(x)$ in the outer expansion are x-limited functions in the domain, including x = 0. In a series of examples, in the case where $l = \frac{-g(0,0)}{f'(0,0)}$ is a non-negative integer, the author solved the problem of the triviality of the limiting solution within the interval. For the problems with f' > 0on intervals containing the origin, the method proposed in the present work was found to be inapplicable. By adding the variable $\xi = \frac{x}{\sqrt{\epsilon}}$ and studying the resulting differential equation in ξ , the author studied the behaviour of the solution in the neighborhood of x = 0 whose solution is then matched as $\xi \to \pm \infty$ to the outer solution in terms of parabolic cylindrical functions $D_n(\xi)$. Also, the author linked the resonance phenomenon to a problem of eigenvalue and showed that the particular values that cause resonance are the eigenvalues of some problem of homogeneous boundary value.

Howes [55] provided sufficient conditions for the existence of the solution of

$$\epsilon y'' = f(t, y, y', \epsilon),$$

prescribing y(-1), y(1) and $\frac{\partial f}{\partial y'}$ with t = 0. He assumed that, when f is continuous, the solution to the reduced problem is well behaved and showed that the solution might have the following depending on the behaviour of the turning point: (i) the boundary layer at t = -1 or t = 1, (ii) boundary layers at both the end points and (iii) the interior transition layer. He generated explicit boundary layer solutions and the estimates were obtained for the transition layers of the solution.

In order to create a priori estimates for the solution of the problem (1.3.2), Abrahamsson [2] generalized the earlier work of Kreiss and Parter [70]. The results that he has obtained depend on the value of a'(x) as follows:

Case 1. a' < 0.

1. If c < 0, b < 0, then

$$\|y\|_{\infty}^{2} \leq K\left(\max_{|x| \leq \delta} |f|^{2} + \|f\|_{[\delta \leq |x| \leq 1]}^{2} + \alpha^{2} + \beta^{2}\right)$$

where $\|.\|$ is L_2 norm and ϵ , δ is small but positive whereas for b > 0, $l = \frac{b(0)}{|a'(0)|}$, l = 0, 1, 2, ..., the corresponding estimate involves $|f_k^{\infty}|^2$ near zero for k = 0 and k = l + 1. By using some examples, the author further demonstrated that the necessity of differentiability on f is only required in a neighborhood of the turning point and can be eliminated if $|f| = O(\sqrt{\epsilon}), l > 0$ for $|x| \leq \delta$.

2. If c = 0, in this case if b(0) > 0 and $l \neq 1, 3, 5, ...,$ then

$$\|y\|_{\infty}^{2} \leq K \left(\max_{0 \leq x \leq \delta} |f(x)|^{2} + \max_{0 \leq x \leq \delta} |f^{(2k)}(x)| + \|f\|^{2} + \beta^{2} \right)$$

provided $\alpha = 0$ and $f(x) = x^{2m}g(x)$, $2m \ge 2k$, $2k-2 \le l \le 2k$, whereas if b(0) > 0, then there is a maximum principle for $0 \le x \le \delta$ and a priori estimates hold good.

Case 2. a' > 0.

In this case, if $l \neq 1, 2, 3, ...$, then solutions are defined beyond the neighborhood of the turning point by convergence to the solution of the reduced equation, while the solution and higher order derivatives are unbounded in the neighborhood of x = 0.

The case of resonance for the problem

$$\begin{aligned} \epsilon \frac{d^2 v}{dx^2} + F(x,\epsilon) \frac{dv}{dx} + G(x,\epsilon)v &= 0, \quad x \in (\alpha,\beta), \\ v(\alpha,\epsilon) &= A, \quad v(\beta,\epsilon) = B, \end{aligned}$$

was considered by Sibuya [118], where F(x, 0) has first-order zero at x_0 , $\alpha < x_0 < \beta$, and $\left[\frac{\partial f(x,0)}{\partial x}\right]_{x=x_0} < 0$. Matkowsky [86] has shown that the solution v of the above problem tends to zero in $\alpha < x < \beta$ as $\epsilon \to 0^+$, unless the coefficients of the differential equation satisfy a certain infinite sequence of equalities. In some special cases, on the other hand, it is known that if these conditions are met, the solution v has a finite nonzero limit in $\alpha < x < \beta$ as $\epsilon \to 0^+$. The author has shown that this is generally valid as long as the differential equation coefficients in a certain region of the complex x-plane are holomorphic. Error needs to be exponentially small for the problem under consideration, but the divergent series that occur in the theory of the singularly perturbed differential equations are known to generate an error smaller than the order of any power of ϵ only

as $\epsilon \to 0^+$. A Phragmen-Lindelof theorem has been shown to achieve this. Given the sectors $\Im_j = \{\epsilon; a_j < \arg \epsilon < b_j, 0 < |\epsilon| < \rho\} (1 \le j \le v)$ and function $\delta_j (1 \le j \le v)$, the author has shown that:

- 1. $U_j \Im_j = \{\epsilon; 0 < |\epsilon| < \rho\},\$
- 2. δ_j is holomorphic in \mathfrak{S}_j ,
- 3. δ_j is asymptotically zero as $\epsilon \to 0$ in \Im_j ,
- 4. $|\delta_j(\epsilon) \delta_k(\epsilon)| \leq c_0 \exp\left\{\frac{-c_1}{|\epsilon|^{\lambda}}\right\}$ in $\Im_j \cap \Im_k$ for some positive number c_0, c_1 and λ , whenever $\Im_j \cap \Im_k \neq \emptyset$, we have $|\delta_j(\epsilon)| \leq c_2 \exp\left\{\frac{-c_1}{|\epsilon|^{\lambda}}\right\}$ in \Im_j for some positive number c_2 . This result is used to demonstrate that the Matkowsky condition [86] implies resonance in the sense of Kopell [69], if D_0 is a disk with a center at x = 0, i.e., $D_0 = \{x; |x| < r_0\}$ for any $r_0 > 0$.

The asymptotic solution of the linear boundary value problem of the form

$$\epsilon^2 y'' + [xp(x) + \epsilon^2 f_1(x, \epsilon)] y' + g_1(x, \epsilon) y = 0,$$

$$y(a) = A, \quad y(b) = B, \quad a < 0 < b,$$
(1.3.4)

was considered by Lewis [76] where p(x) < 0, p, f and g are analytical. In both resonant and non-resonant cases, he studied the asymptotic nature of the solution of the comparison equation and found that small changes in one of the coefficients in the equation could lead to significant changes in the solution. It showed that if $\frac{-g_1(0,0)}{p(0)} \notin \mathbb{N}$, then resonance does not occur and $O(\epsilon^n)$ is the solution for closed subintervals of (a, b) for $n \in \mathbb{N}$ with possible boundary layer behaviour at the end points. If $\frac{-g_1(0,0)}{p(0)} \in \mathbb{N}$, then, depending on the nature of f_1 , g_1 and p, resonance may or may not occur. Transformations of dependent and independent variables are performed alternately in order to find the necessary conditions for the occurrence of the resonance until (1.3.4) is reduced to an equation of the form

$$\epsilon^2 y'' + \left[-x + \epsilon^{2m} f(x, \epsilon) \right] y' + \left[\beta_m(\epsilon) + \epsilon^{2m-2} g(x, \epsilon) \right] y = 0,$$

where m is an arbitrary positive integer and

$$\beta_m(\epsilon) = \sum_{i=0}^{2m-3} \epsilon^i c_i, \quad a = a_0 + O(\epsilon^2), \quad b = b_0 + O(\epsilon^2),$$

$$A = A_0 + O(\epsilon^2), \quad B = B_0 + O(\epsilon^2).$$

A sequence of necessary conditions for resonance was generated by the author and found equivalent to those proposed by Cook and Eckhaus [24]. The author provided a counterexample to the result of Olver [104] on the occurrence of resonance, that is, an example is given that is known to possess resonance but does not satisfy the conditions given in Olver [104] for sufficiency.

The sufficiency of the Matkowsky [86] condition concerning the differential equation (1.3.2) was investigated by Lin [78] assuming that $f(0, \epsilon) = 0$ is equivalent in ϵ , $f_x(0, \epsilon) \neq 0$ with f > 0 for x < 0 and f < 0 for x > 0. The author generalized the findings of Sibuya [118] and considered the case where D is a disc containing the real interval [-a, b]. He has shown that transformations take (1.3.2) to

$$\epsilon y'' - 2xy' + (p - 1 + \delta_j(\epsilon))y = 0$$

in each of the subdomains

$$x \in D, \ \epsilon \in S_j = \{\epsilon : a_j < \arg \epsilon < b_j, 0 < |\epsilon| < \rho_0\} \ (j = 1, 2, ..., v)$$

and thus

$$|\delta_j(\epsilon)| \le H_j \exp\left(\frac{-r^2}{|\epsilon|}\right)$$
 for $\epsilon \in S_j$

is obtained using the results of Sibuya [118]. These estimates of $\delta_j(\epsilon)$ are not good enough for resonance, since the radius r of such a disc is generally small. Using co-homological methods and the generalization of the Phragmen-Lindelof theorem, $\delta_j(\epsilon)$ estimates are enhanced.

Lange and Miura [73] considered the first-order turning point problem

$$\epsilon^2 y''(x) + q(x)y(x) + \alpha(x)y'(x-1) + \beta(x)y(x-1) = \psi(x),$$

subject to boundary conditions $y(x) = \phi(x)$ on $-1 \le x \le 0$, $y(l) = \gamma$, for q, α , β , ϕ , ψ given as continuously differentiable functions of x on [0, l], γ , and l > 1 are constants independent of ϵ and q(x) > 0 to consider only rapid oscillations. The coefficient q(x) has the form $q(x) = (\xi - x)p(x)$ where p(x) has constant sign in 0 < x < l < 2 and $\xi \in (0, l - 1)$. Thus, ξ is a first-order turning point. To cover such problems, methods from [72, 74] are extended by a matching across the turning point. Due to the inclusion of the delay terms, the non-uniform behaviour at $\xi = x$ as $\epsilon \to 0$ implied similar non-uniformities at $x = \xi + 1$.

Donnell [103] provided sufficient conditions for the solution to exist and examined its asymptotic behaviour as $\epsilon \to 0^+$ for the following nonlinear boundary value problem

$$\epsilon y'' = f(t,y,y'), \quad -1 < t < 1, \quad y(-1) = A, \quad y(1) = B,$$

when some or all components have a turning point at t = 0, where y, f, A, and B are in \Re^n . If $\frac{\partial f_i}{\partial y'_i}$ vanishes at t = 0, some or all of the components possess a turning point. The

relevant reduced problem

$$f(t, y, y') = 0, \quad -1 < t < 1, \quad y(-1) = A, \text{ or } y(1) = B,$$

(or perhaps none of these) is assumed to have a smooth solution u = u(t) and the reduced solution will satisfy

$$0 = f_i \left(t, y_1, \dots, y_{i-1}, u_i, y_{i+1}, \dots, y_n, y'_1, \dots, y'_{i-1}, u'_i, y'_{i+1}, \dots, y'_n \right)$$

for t in [-1, 1], y_j to be defined in some region D_j , and $|y'_j| < \infty$, $j \neq i$. Based on the behaviour of $\frac{\partial f_i}{\partial y'_i}$ at the turning point t = 0, the *i*th component of the solution $y_i(t, \epsilon)$ is shown to exhibit two types of behaviour. If $\frac{\partial f_i}{\partial y'_i}$ changes its sign in passing through t = 0, $y_i(t, \epsilon)$ will behave differently on opposite sides of t = 0 and the change will take place in the transition layer. In this case, the component $y_i(t, \epsilon)$ is uniformly approximated to order ϵ at the interval to the left of the transition layer by the *i*th component of the reduced solution satisfying the condition of the left hand boundary and to the right of the layer $y_i(t, \epsilon)$ behaves to order ϵ as the *i*th component of the reduced solution satisfying the condition of the sign of $\frac{\partial f_i}{\partial y'_i}$ has the same sign for t in (-1, 1), then $y_i(t, \epsilon)$ has a boundary layer at one of the end points in the *i*th component, but no interior layer exists. In this case the position of the boundary layer depends on the sign of $\frac{\partial f_i}{\partial y'_i}$. If $\frac{\partial f_i}{\partial y'_i}$ is negative (with the exception of the turning point), the layer appears at the end point on the left, and at the right if positive.

By comparing uniform approximations for the pure singular point problem and the turning point problem, Wazwaz and Hanson [136] constructed asymptotic approximations. The general solution $u = u(x; s, \epsilon)$ of the second-order ordinary differential equation was analysed with the boundary conditions of the mixed type:

$$\frac{1}{2}\exp(x;\epsilon)u_{xx} + x(a-x)q(x;\epsilon)u_x = su, \quad 0 < x < b, u(0;s,\epsilon) = u(0), \quad u_x(b;s,\epsilon) = u_x(b),$$
(1.3.5)

where 0 < a < b, p > 0 and q > 0. As $\epsilon \to 0$, the functions $p(x; \epsilon)$ and $q(x; \epsilon)$ are positive, analytic and have uniform asymptotic expansions of the form

$$p(x;\epsilon) \sim \sum_{m=0}^{\infty} \epsilon^m p_m(x), \text{ and } q(x;\epsilon) \sim \sum_{m=0}^{\infty} \epsilon^m q_m(x).$$

Here, x = a is a second-order turning point and x = 0 is a regular singular point. For a population that increases logistically in the absence of random perturbations, but is subject to demographic type stochasticity, the study of the above type of problem was inspired by the study of the first passage time problem. In the form of uniform reduction theorem [106], a uniform approximation about the singular point is constructed in such a way that the approximation is uniformly true in the subdomain $(0, c_1)$, where c_1 is any constant in (0, a). The two linear combinations of Whittaker functions is generated by this approximation with one exponentially small function $(W_1(k; z))$ and the second with only exponentially large terms $(W_2(k; z))$. When $x \in [c_2, b)$, where c_2 is another constant in (0, a), the uniform approximation of the turning point obtained in terms of parabolic cylindrical functions is uniformly valid. An interval in which both expansions overlap is obtained by choosing $c_2 < c_1$. In an overlap region, strictly dominant and recessive components of both restricted uniform approximations are formally matched independently to produce a complete approximation of the general solution.

An asymptotic study of the following singularly perturbed second-order ordinary differential equation was proposed by Wazwaz [133] with two second-order interior turning points

$$\epsilon p(x)u_{xx} + 2(x-a)(b-x)q(x)u_x - 2su = 0, \quad 0 < x < 1, \quad 0 < a < b < 1,$$

for appropriate boundary conditions. The uniform reduction theorem [3] is used to construct first-order uniform asymptotic approximations in ϵ . Firstly, an approximation is obtained over the subdomain x > a that covers x = b but excludes x = a, which is linear combination of parabolic cylindrical functions U and V. The argument used for U and V, at point x = b, is the stretched variable Z. As it breaks down at x = a, the approximation fails to cover the entire domain. A first-order approximation which is valid in the subdomain x < b, covering x = a but excluding x = b, is constructed essentially analogous to the derivation of the previous case. This is also a linear combination of Uand V at the turning point x = a with stretched variable Y. At x = b, the resultant approximation breaks down. Using the overlapping domain of validity between x = aand x = b, the exponential and non-exponential components of leading and first-order terms of both approximations are matched. The author also believed that it is possible to treat the given problem as an eigenvalue problem with s being the parameter of eigenvalue. The matched approximation approach is used to study the resonance parameters associated with each turning point and the combined effect of both turning points. It turns out that the key eigenvalues are unique, although there are two turning points.

An explicit asymptotic approximation of the solution of the problem (1.3.1) was presented by Harris and Shao [50] for sufficiently small ϵ . The method of upper solutions ($\beta(x, \epsilon)$) and lower solutions ($\alpha(x, \epsilon)$) that connect the solutions is used to derive these asymptotic approximations. The approximations demonstrate that the solution is capable of showing boundary layers at one or both end points or an interior shock layer for which $\lim_{\epsilon \to 0^+} {\beta(x, \epsilon) - \alpha(x, \epsilon)} = 0$ uniformly covers the entire domain. Wazwaz [135] examined an asymptotic analysis of the problem

$$(b^2 - t^2) \left[\epsilon p(t) u_{tt} + (t^2 - a^2) q(t) u_t \right] = su,$$

with a pair of regular singular points $t = \pm b$ and a pair of interior second-order turning points at $t = \pm a$. Four leading-order uniform approximations were constructed by the author, each restricted to a region containing one critical point, and then neighboring approximations are formally matched independently on an overlapping domain that yields an asymptotic approximation to leading order of the general solution.

In [134], Wazwaz extended above mentioned study in the case of the arbitrary number of turning points The problem

$$\epsilon f(x)u'' + 2P(x)q(x)u' + su = 0, \ x \in (0,1)$$

was known to be u(0), u(1) prescribed. f(x) and q(x) are assumed to be positive and bounded away from zero, ϵ is a small positive parameter, P(x) is a polynomial with an arbitrary number of real simple zeros and s is a variable quantity that is known as an eigenvalue. To construct a set of asymptotic representations that are formally matched on overlapping domains, the uniform reduction method [106] is used. In the large asymptotic argument of the parabolic cylindrical functions, the exponential and algebraic terms emerging are separately matched and the resulting asymptotic representations are merged into a single composite approximation.

Skinner [119] has considered the turning point problem

$$\epsilon^2 y'' + [xa(x) + \epsilon b(x) + \epsilon^2 c(x, \epsilon)] y = 0, \ x \in [-1, 1],$$

where a(x) > 0 on [-1, 1] and a(x), b(x), $c(x, \epsilon)$ are perfectly smooth functions. Asymptotic approximations are constructed using a formal method of matched asymptotic expansions [71] by incorporating a transformation given by

$$y(x,\epsilon) = \exp\left[\frac{i}{\epsilon} \int_{0}^{x} \sqrt{|t| a(t)} dt\right] z(x,\epsilon)$$

A formal composite expansion is constructed by generating few terms in the formal inner and outer expansions. The problem of proving that these formal expansions for $z(x, \epsilon)$ and the corresponding asymptotic approximations for $y(x, \epsilon)$ are uniformly valid is being investigated.

Nakano [95] studied third-order linear singularly perturbed ordinary differential equation

$$\epsilon^{3} y''' = \sum_{k=1}^{3} \epsilon^{3-k} p_{k} \left(x - \frac{\epsilon}{x^{2}} \right)^{k} y^{3-k}; \quad (0 < |x| \le x_{0}, \ 0 < \epsilon \le \epsilon_{0}), \tag{1.3.6}$$

where x_0 and ϵ_0 are positive constants, x is a complex variable and $p_1 = a_1 + a_2 + a_3$, $p_2 = -(a_1a_2 + a_2a_3 + a_3a_1)$ and $p_3 = a_1a_2a_3 \forall a_k \neq 0$, $a_1 < a_2 < a_3$. Here, x = 0is called a turning singular point because it is turning as well as singular point of the problem (1.3.6). Differential equations with turning point are defined by their characteristic polygon (introduced by Sibuya [58]), but in the case of turning singular points, this approach is unsuccessful, so the present work adopts a modified method. The domain is subdivided into the inner and outer region, reduced equation is obtained, and internal and external WKB solutions are developed. The relationship between the external and internal solution, represented by a matrix called the matching matrix, is determined by taking appropriate points belonging to both (inner and outer) regions. The author demonstrates that the maximum existence regions of the inner solutions are bounded by stokes curves. The boundaries of the existence regions of the outer solution are determined by those of the maximum existence region of the inner solutions, which are called canonical regions. Nakano [96] has used the same method to test the *n*th order linear differential equation

$$\epsilon^{nh} y(n) = \sum_{k=1}^{3} \epsilon^{(n-k)h} p_k(x,\epsilon) y^{n-k}; \quad (0 < |x| \le x_0, \, 0 < \epsilon \le \epsilon_0), \quad (1.3.7)$$

that satisfies the same conditions as in [95] and coefficients $p_k(x,\epsilon) = p_k \left(x^m - \frac{\epsilon^l}{x^r}\right)^k$, k = 1, 2, ..., n where m, l and r are positive integers such that $h > \frac{(m+1)l}{(m+r)}$ and p_k satisfy conditions that ensure that the characteristic equation of (1.3.7) has characteristic roots which coincide with x = 0.

The differential equation

$$\begin{aligned} \epsilon y'' + a(x)y' + b(x)y &= 0, \quad y(x_+) = A, \quad y(x_-) = B, \\ x \in [x_-, x_+], \quad x_- < 0 < x_+, \end{aligned}$$

was considered by Wong and Yang [138] where a(x) and b(x) are sufficiently smooth near x = 0 and behave asymptotically as αx and β respectively, for some real numbers, α and β . The authors addressed the case where $\frac{\beta}{\alpha}$ is not a positive integer and $\alpha > 0$. The method proposed in this paper is similar to that given by Bender and Orszag [13], who in the typical case applied the method of matched asymptotic expansion when $x_{-} = -1$ and $x_{+} = 1$ to construct a fairly straightforward explicit asymptotic solution involving parabolic cylinder functions. However, by transforming the given differential equation to the Liouville form, converting it to an integral equation and using the method of successive

approximations, more rigorous evidence is given. The authors viewed the case of $\alpha < 0$ and $\frac{\beta}{\alpha}$ a non-negative integer in the companion paper [137]. The original differential equation in y and x is translated into variables U and t as

$$M[U] = l_1(\epsilon, t)y''U + l_2(\epsilon, t)U,$$

where M is a second-order differential operator whose coefficients are formulated from those of the original equation. The equation M[U] = 0 is solved in terms of parabolic cylinder functions and the asymptotic behaviour of the functions $l_1(\epsilon, t)$ and $l_2(\epsilon, t)$ as $\epsilon \to 0$ tending to zero is obtained. By means of the method of parameter variance, the non-homogeneous equation is converted into an integral equation, which is further solved by method of successive approximation. The final outcome gives a uniform asymptotic approximation to the unique solution y(x) of the original problem as $\epsilon \to 0$ on $[x_-, x_+]$.

Ackerberg-O'Malley resonance [3] was revisited by Wong and Yang [139] by obtaining simple uniformly valid asymptotic expansions for the solution y when:

- 1. $\alpha > 0, \frac{\beta}{\alpha} = 1, 2, ..., \text{ or }$
- 2. $\alpha < 0, \ \frac{\beta}{\alpha} = 0, -1, -2, \dots$

They showed that in both the cases, the solution will produce resonance as the solution can expand exponentially in a subinterval of $[x_-, x_+]$ for the case (1), while in a subinterval of $[x_-, x_+]$ it is not exponentially small for the case (2).

In singularly perturbed advection-diffusion-reaction equations, Knaub and O'Malley [68] examined the motion of internal layers. For a small positive parameter ϵ , which tends to zero on a finite spatial domain, the authors obtained the asymptotic solution of the following PDE with a single extremely slowly moving internal layer

$$u_t = \epsilon^2 u_{xx} + \epsilon g(u)u_x + h(u),$$

where g, h are smooth, u_L , $u_R(u_L < u_R)$ satisfies $h(u_L) = h(u_R) = 0$. Apart from this smooth and compatible initial data, $u_L \leq u(x,0) \leq u_R$ for 0 < x < 1 constant Dirichlet data $u(0,t) = u_L$, $u(1,t) = u_R$ for t > 0 is prescribed. A monotonically increasing shock profile function $u_p(z)$ depending upon the $O(\epsilon)$ -stretched coordinate $z = \frac{1}{\epsilon} (x - x_{\epsilon}(\sigma))$, centered at a slowly moving shock location $x_{\epsilon}(\sigma)$, is required to approximate the limiting solution after a suitable interval of time. For advection-diffusion and reaction-diffusion equations, the condition for the existence of the profile function $u_p(z)$ is given. The motion equation of the internal layer position is also approximately derived and the two cases, namely exponential asymptotics and algebraic asymptotics, are analysed.

Yang [140] investigated a singular perturbation problem with two second-order turning

points given by

$$\epsilon p(x)u_{xx} + 2(x-a)(b-x)q(x)u_x - 2su = 0,$$

$$0 < x < 1, \quad 0 < a < b < 1,$$
(1.3.8)

where p(x) and q(x) are sufficiently smooth and strictly positive functions. Two secondorder turning points are at x = a and x = b on the interval (0, 1). For the construction of two linearly independent solutions for the Eq. (1.3.8) on each of the subintervals (0, b)and (a, 1), the author used his previous results regarding the problem with one turning point [138, 139]. A matching technique is employed to obtain a uniform asymptotic solution for Eq. (1.3.8) over the entire interval (0, 1). The matching occurs in the overlap interval (a, b). Only the dominant terms are kept in the asymptotic approximations of the solution of the boundary value problem for determining the value of the constants involved and boundary conditions are applied to it. The author derived a uniform asymptotic expansion for the solution over many different parts of the interval [0, 1], in order to clearly derive the asymptotic behaviour. As $\epsilon \to 0$, the solution approximates to the solution of the reduced problem

$$(x-a)(b-x)q(x)u_x - 2su = 0, \quad u(0) = k_1, \quad x \in [0,a).$$

Then, near the turning point x = a, an interior layer of thickness $O(\sqrt{\epsilon})$ occurs. The solution is exponentially small in (a, 1) and near the endpoint x = 1 a boundary layer of thickness $O(\sqrt{\epsilon})$ appears.

1.3.2 Numerical Approach

This section discusses the numerical techniques developed over a period of time to find an approximate solution of the singularly perturbed turning point problems. In addition, it is presumed that h denotes the step-size in the spatial direction, unless or otherwise specified.

Hemker [52] presented numerical treatment of the two-point boundary value problem

$$\epsilon y''(x) + f(x)y'(x) - g(x)y = k(x), \ y(a) = \alpha, \ y(b) = \beta,$$

where the function $g(x) \ge 0$. The first derivative y'(x) is approximated by a weighted average of the forward and backward divided differences in the finite-difference discretisation and y''(x) is approximated by the standard three-point difference operator. By choosing the mesh spacing and the weight factors properly at each mesh point, the author acquired a technique that combined the advantage of known methods with a low convergence order. Miranker and Morreeuw [92] performed a semi-analytic numerical study of the stiff boundary value problem

$$\epsilon y'' + f(x)y' - g(x)y = h(x), \quad 0 < x < 1, \quad y(a) = \alpha, \quad y(b) = \beta,$$

where f(x) and g(x) are smooth functions. The number of turning points x_i is assumed to be finite, i.e. $f(x_i) = 0$ but $f'(x_i) \neq 0$ and $\frac{g(x_i)}{f(x_i)}$ is non-integer. A combination of differential approximation and analytical continuation theory that relates the solutions on both sides of the turning point solves the given problem.

Barrett [10] expanded the approach of upwind differences to cover internal turning point problems and outlined some of the reasons behind the numerical difficulties that Dorr and Parter [27] and others had previously experienced. Proposed approximations of finitedifference are considered accurate to exponentially small terms. The difference between homogeneous and non-homogeneous problems is also shown to be important.

For the following turning point problem,

$$\epsilon u''(x) + axu'(x) - bu(x) = f(x), \quad x \in (-1, 1), \quad u(-1) = \alpha, \quad u(1) = \beta$$

where $a, b, \epsilon \in \Re^-$, $\lambda = \frac{b}{a} \notin Z$ and f(x) is sufficiently smooth in $C^5(-1, 1)$, Farrell [32] proved ϵ -uniform convergence of number of finite-difference schemes. The internal layer of the cusp form exhibits these types of problems at x = 0. The difference scheme is described by

$$L^{h}u_{i} \equiv \epsilon \sigma_{i} D_{+} D_{-} u_{i} + x_{i} a D_{0} u_{i} - b u_{i} = f_{i}, \quad i = 1, 2, ..., n - 1,$$

where *n* is even, $f_i = f(x_i)$ and $\sigma_i = \sigma_i \left(\frac{ax_ih}{2\epsilon}\right)$ is a positive parameter under consideration to be defined based on the form of finite-difference scheme. $\sigma_i \geq \frac{a|x_i|h}{2\epsilon}$ and $|\sigma_i - 1| \leq C \frac{a|x_i|h}{2\epsilon}$ are assumed such that the scheme becomes of a positive type and satisfies maximum principle. When applied to the turning point problem, the number of finite-difference schemes, including upwinding, exponential fitting and Hemker's scheme, was found to be uniformly convergent. He discovered that $|u(x_i) - u_i| \leq Ch^{\min(\lambda, \frac{4}{5})}$ is for upwinding and Hemker's scheme while $|u(x_i) - u_i| \leq Ch^{\min(\lambda, 1)}$ is for exponential fitting. In [33, 34], Farrell suggested suitable conditions for uniform convergence of various dif-

ference schemes for singularly perturbed turning and non-turning point problems.

Kellog [65] applied Allen-Southwell [5] exponentially fitted finite-difference numerical scheme to find numerical solution of the singular perturbation problem

$$-\epsilon u'' + pu' + qu = f, \quad -1 < x < 1,$$

with $u(\pm 1)$ prescribed, q > 0 and p vanishing at a finite number of points in the domain called stagnation points or turning points. For the proposed scheme, such hypotheses are made and error estimates are obtained, which are known to be uniformly convergent.

Liseikin [83] has developed a special difference net on non-uniform grids that are compressed in the boundary layer region of the turning point problems

$$Lu \equiv \epsilon^2 u'' + xa(x)u' + c(x)u = f(x), \quad -1 < x < 1, \quad u(0) = u(1) = 0,$$

and Lu = f, -1 < x < 1, u(-1) = u(1) = 0, with $a(x) \ge a_0 > 0$ and $c(x) \ge c_0 > 0$. With no domain constraint of f(0) and $\frac{c(0)}{a(0)}$, it has been shown that the simplest monotone scheme on the resulting net converges uniformly for first-order accuracy with respect to the perturbation parameter. In addition, Liseikin [84] studied external and internal boundary layers of second-order two-point boundary value problems and demonstrated results on a transformation leading to uniformly convergent solutions.

Berger et al. [14] derived a priori estimates and presented a numerical solution with turning points and Dirichlet type boundary conditions for the following two-point boundary value problem

$$Ly \equiv -\epsilon y''(x) + p(x)y'(x) - q(x)y(x) = f(x), \quad -1 < x < 1,$$

$$y(-1) = d_1, \quad y(-1) = d_1, \quad y(1) = d_2.$$
(1.3.9)

Here, d_1 and d_2 are given constants, q and f are required to be in $C^1[-1, 1]$, p is assumed to be in $C^{2}[-1,1]$, p is allowed to have a finite number of zeros located at the points $z_1, ..., z_r$ in (-1, 1) and q(x) is assumed to be positive to exclude the so-called resonance case. As $\epsilon \to 0^+$, the authors have shown that the behaviour of the solution y(x) near a turning point z_i depends upon the sign of the constant $\beta_i = \frac{q(x_i)}{p'(z_i)}$. They showed that the study of the problem with an arbitrary number of turning points can be reduced to one turning point through some preliminary observations concerning (1.3.9) located at x = 0. They proved that the solution y(x) is smooth near x = 0 for $\beta < 0$, on the other hand if there is an interior layer at x = 0 for $\beta > 0$, the nature of which depends on the nature of β . For y(x) and its derivatives, priori bounds are proven. In general, y is seen to have a boundary layer at x = -1(1) if and only if p(-1) > 0(p(1) < 0). The authors used Mistikawy and Werle [31] scheme for the numerical approximation of the solution with some modifications. They proved that for the proposed numerical scheme; (i) O(h)accuracy is obtained uniformly in ϵ for $\beta < 0$ (ii) O(h) outside the turning point region for $\beta > 0$ while in the turning point region it is $O\left(h \ln \frac{6}{ch^2}\right)$ for $\beta = 1$ and $O(h^{\beta} + h)$ whenever $\beta > 0, \beta \neq 1$.

Farrell [35] gave adequate conditions for uniform convergence of a difference scheme for singularly perturbed turning point problem that are met by a broad class of schemes and developed a class of difference schemes for the problem presented. The problem (1.3.9) with single turning point at the origin was considered by the author. The characteristic parameter β is treated as a non-integer. If u(x) is the solution of the Eq. (1.3.9) and u_i^h is the solution of

$$L^{h}_{\epsilon}u^{h}_{i} \equiv \epsilon^{\pm}_{i}D_{+}D_{-}u^{h}_{i} + a^{h}_{i}D_{\pm}u^{h}_{i} - b^{h}_{i}u^{h}_{i} = f^{h}_{i}, \quad i \in (N,N), \quad u^{h}_{-N} = 0 = u^{h}_{N},$$

it is proved that the coefficients ϵ_i^{\pm} , $a_i^h = \alpha_i a(x_i)$, $b_i^h = \beta_i(x_i)$ and f_i^h are bounded such that the scheme is uniformly stable, i.e.,

$$\begin{aligned} \epsilon_i^{\pm} &> 0, \quad \alpha_i \geq \underline{\alpha} > 0, \quad \beta_i \geq \underline{\beta} > 0, \quad \left| a_i^h - a(x_i) \right| \leq Ch, \\ \left| b_i^h - b(x_i) \right| \leq Ch, \quad \left| f_i^h - f(x_i) \right| \leq Ch, \quad \left| \epsilon_i^{\pm} - \epsilon \right| \leq Ch \, \left(\left| a(x_i) \right| + h \right); \end{aligned}$$

the error estimate is given by $\epsilon \leq \epsilon_0$, $|u_{\epsilon}(x_i) - u_i^h| \leq Ch^{\min(\beta,1)}$, $-1 \leq x_i \leq 1$, for $h \leq h_0$. The author showed that some well known schemes, e.g., Il'in-Allen-Southwell scheme [5, 57], Abrahamsson scheme [1], complete exponential fitting schemes, simple upwind scheme, Samarskii scheme, fulfill the above-mentioned sufficiency condition, while these estimates are not satisfied by centered differences and scheme proposed by Abrahamsson [1] for nonlinear problems. It is found that the rate $\min(\beta, 1)$ is the best attainable convergence rate for a general scheme of this type (that is, those satisfying sufficiency condition). Furthermore, Farrell gave a uniform convergence result for a turning point problem in [36].

For singularly perturbed convection-diffusion equation with turning points, Hedstrom and Howes [51] presented domain decomposition methods. The problem

$$-xu' = \epsilon \Delta u(x)$$
 on Ω ,

which is a square in the plane, was considered. Asymptotic analysis is used to show that the solution of the problem almost satisfies the reduced equation $u_x = 0$ in subdomains that are at least a distance of $C\sqrt{\epsilon}$ from $\partial\Omega$, while boundary layers which exist in the vicinity of $\partial\Omega$ depending on the boundary values. In order to determine the partition into subdomains and to suggest the basic functions to be used in a finite-element formulation of this problem, the authors used asymptotic information.

Vulanovic [126] used the continuous solution properties to generate numerical methods for the problem of singularly disturbed mildly nonlinear turning points. On non-uniform meshes, he used a finite-difference scheme and obtained comparison results using various methods.

Vulanovic developed a L^1 -stable finite-difference scheme for linear second-order singularly perturbed turning point problem in [127] by using continuous change in upwinding
technique based on cell Reynolds number.

The results obtained in [126] was extended by Vulanovic and Lin [129] to solve a quasilinear singularly perturbed boundary value problem with a turning point of the attractive type for developing a robust numerical scheme.

Lin [79] provided numerical treatment of quasilinear singularly perturbed boundary value problem with turning point and Dirichlet data

$$Ly = \epsilon y'' + b(x, y)y' - c(x, y) = 0, \quad -1 < x < 1, \quad y(-1) = A, \quad y(1) = B, \quad (1.3.10)$$

where $b(x, y), c(x, y) \in C^2([-1, 1] \times \Re), b(0, y) = 0, b_x(0, y) < 0$ for $|y| \leq r+1, b(x, y) \neq 0$ for $|y| \leq r+1$ and $x \neq 0$, and $c(x, y) \geq c_0 > 0$ on $[-1, 1] \times \Re$. Here, c_0 is a positive constant and r is a finite constant to be determined. A numerical method proposed by the author is convergent in the maximum norm for arbitrary $\epsilon > 0$. First, bounds on the solution and its derivatives are obtained for the problem (1.3.10) for the construction of the numerical scheme and then an initial value problem is developed that approximates the problem (1.3.10). Afterwards, to solve the initial problem, a finite-difference scheme on nonuniform mesh is constructed and the error estimate $\max_{-N \leq i \leq N} |y(x_i) - u_i^h| \leq Ch^{s/(1+r)}$ is obtained. An improvement is made in the error estimation by indicating that if there exist a method solving (1.3.10) and the order of convergence $O(h^s/\epsilon^r)$, s > 0, r > 0, then this method can be used for $\epsilon > h^{s/(1+r)}$, while the above algorithm can be used for $\epsilon \leq h^{s/(1+r)}$, and the error estimate in that case will be $O(h^{s/(1+r)})$.

In [80], a uniformly convergent difference scheme was constructed for a semilinear turning point problem. The author considered the following boundary value problem

$$\epsilon u'' + p(x)u' - f(x,u) = 0, \quad -1 < x < 1, \quad u(-1) = A, \quad u(1) = B,$$

where in the domains [-1, 1] and $[-1, 1] \times \Re$, the functions p(x) and f(x, u) are sufficiently smooth under the assumption $f_u(x, u) \ge f^* > 0$, $(x, u) \in [-1, 1] \times \Re$; p(0) = 0, p'(0) < 0 and $p(x) \ne 0$ when $x \ne 0$. For the nonlinear differential equation, taking these assumptions into account, an iterative process converging independently of ϵ is constructed.

For the following linear second-order singularly perturbed BVPs with turning points, Lopez [85] discussed the stability of a three point scheme

$$\epsilon y''(t) + s(t)y'(t) + c(t)y(t) = f(t), \quad t \in [a, b], \quad y(a) = \eta, \quad y(b) = \zeta,$$

with s(t), c(t), f(t) be continuous functions on the integration interval [a, b]; $c(t) \leq 0$ and

s(t) may change sign. The author considered the form

$$y_{n+1} - \gamma_n y_n + \beta_n y_{n-1} = b_n, \quad n = 1, ..., N,$$

to be a three-point scheme (with variable step size) where $y_0 = \eta$, $y_{N+1} = \zeta$, $t_0 = a$, $t_{n+1} = b$, $y_n \cong y(t_n)$ with $t_n = t_{n-1} + h_{n-1}$, h_{n-1} for n = 1, ..., N + 1. The values β_n , b_n , γ_n for n = 1, ..., N are given by

$$\beta_n = \frac{h_n}{h_{n-1}} \frac{2\epsilon - s_n h_n}{2\epsilon + s_n h_{n-1}}, \quad b_n = \frac{h_n (h_n + h_{n-1})}{(2\epsilon + s_n h_{n-1})} f_n,$$

$$\gamma_n = \frac{(h_n + h_{n-1}) \left[2\epsilon + s_n \left(h_{n-1} - h_n\right) - c_n h_n h_{n-1}\right]}{h_{n-1} \left(2\epsilon + s_n h_{n-1}\right)}$$

The stability analysis of the above scheme is carried out by studying the stability of a LU factorization for the coefficient matrix of the above tridiagonal system, which depends on the diagonal term α_n of the matrix L since it is assumed that diagonal terms of U is 1. In addition, the study of behaviour of the diagonal terms of L is equivalent to the study of the solution of the discrete Riccati equation $\beta_n x_{n+1} x_n - \gamma_n x_{n+1} + 1 = 0$ for n = 1, ..., N where $x_0 = 0$. A good mesh selection strategy for the treatment of boundary and interior layers was also proposed by the author, which provides a mesh on which the three-point system is stable.

Vulanovic and Farrell [128] presented numerical analysis of the following attractive multiple boundary turning point problem

$$Lu \coloneqq -\epsilon u'' - x^k b(x)u' + c(x)u = f(x), \quad x \in I = [0, 1], \quad (u(0), u(1)) = [U_0, U_1],$$
(1.3.11)

where U_0 and U_1 are given numbers. They further presumed that k = 2 or $k \in [3, \infty)$; $b, c, f \in C^3(I), b(x) \ge b_0 > 0, x \in I$; $c(x) \ge 0, x \in I$; $c(0) > 0, x \in I$; $a(x) \coloneqq x^k b(x)$. Estimates on the derivatives of the solution u_{ϵ} are given after proving existence and uniqueness of the solution, which are further defined following a more precise representation of the solution

$$\begin{aligned} u_{\epsilon}(x) &= wv_{\epsilon}(x) + z_{\epsilon}(x), \quad x \in I, \quad v_{\epsilon}(x) = \exp(-\mu x), \quad \mu = \sqrt{\frac{c(0)}{\epsilon}}, \quad |w| \le M, \\ \left| z_{\epsilon}^{(i)}(x) \right| &\le M \left(1 + \epsilon^{(1-i)/2} \exp\left(\frac{-mx}{\sqrt{\epsilon}}\right) \right), \quad i = 0, 1, 2, 3, \quad x \in I, \end{aligned}$$

which are used to derive the error estimates. A first-order exponentially fitted finite-

difference scheme is constructed using special non-equidistant mesh that is dense near the origin. The mesh points are given by

$$\lambda(t) = \begin{cases} \psi(t) \coloneqq \sqrt{\epsilon} \frac{t}{\gamma - t}, & t \in [0, \alpha], \\ \Pi(t) \coloneqq \beta(t - \alpha)^3 + \frac{\psi''(a)}{2}(t - \alpha)^2 + \psi'(\alpha)(t - \alpha) + \psi(a), & t \in [\alpha, 1], \end{cases}$$

 $x_i = \lambda(t_i), t_i = \frac{i}{n}, i = 0(1)n$ (nodal points), where α is an arbitrary number from (0, 1)and β is determined by $\Pi(1) = 1, \lambda = \alpha + \sqrt[6]{\epsilon}$, and ψ is a modification of the inverse boundary layer function v_{ϵ} . ψ is expanded by a polynomial at the rest of the interval, so that $\lambda \in C^2(I)$ is monotonous. The discretisation of the problem (1.3.11) for the modified scheme is obtained at mid points $x_{i+1/2} = x_i + \frac{h_{i+1}}{2}, 1(1)n - 1$. The error estimate for the improved scheme is $O(\sqrt{\epsilon}n^{-1} + n^{-2})$ with n mesh points, and is accurate for $\sqrt{\epsilon} \leq n^{-1}$ in the second-order. However, prior information about the behaviour of the continuous solution was required by this method.

Clavero and Lisbona [23] studied the following singularly perturbed nonlinear differential equations with attractive turning point

$$\begin{aligned} &-\epsilon u''(x) + (xu(x))' + a(x)u(x) = f(x), \quad -1 < x < 1, \quad u(-1) = A, \quad u(1) = B, \\ &-\epsilon y''(x) + (xy(x))' + b(x, y(x)) = 0, \quad -1 < x < 1, \quad y(-1) = A, \quad y(1) = B, \end{aligned}$$

where $a(x) \ge 1$, $a(0) \ge 1 + \delta$, $b_y(x, y) \ge 1 + \delta$ and $\delta > 0$. Using the results of Berger et al. [14], though they did not use parabolic cylindrical functions, bounds on the solution and its derivatives are obtained. To study the case of the semilinear problem, techniques used for linear problems are generalized. For a family of finite-difference schemes on " locally almost regular " meshes, uniform convergence is proven. Uniform convergence of the simple upwind system (in L^1 -norm) is proved and then this property is transferred to a whole family of schemes similar to upwind schemes, that is Samarskii and exponential fitted methods, by arguments of continuity. The authors gave numerical results using exponentially fitted schemes for the integration of linear problem and the problem of Samarskii's semilinear scheme, and using very few points in the integration mesh, good numerical approximations are obtained in the turning point region. A uniform initial mesh is originally used and then modified by means of an iterative equi-distribution algorithm of arc length using piecewise linear interpolation of the previous discrete solution.

For second-order ordinary differential equations exhibiting twin boundary layers, Natesan and Ramanujam [99] presented a numerical method for the following singularly perturbed turning point problem

$$\epsilon u''(x) + a(x)u'(x) - b(x)u(x) = f(x), \quad x \in D = (-1, 1), \quad u(-1) = A, \quad u(1) = B,$$
(1.3.12)

where a, b and f are sufficiently smooth functions. Further to

$$a(0) = 0, \ a'(0) < 0, \ b(x) \ge b(0) > 0,$$
 (1.3.13)

to eliminate the case of resonance. It is assumed that

$$|a'(x)| \ge |a'(0)/2|, \quad x \in \overline{D} := [-1, 1].$$
 (1.3.14)

is used to make sure that there are no other turning points in the interval [-1, 1]. TPP (1.3.12) has a unique solution with two boundary layers at x = -1 and x = 1 under the above conditions. The interval D is divided into four sub-intervals to solve the above problem, namely, $D_1 = [-1, -1 + K_{\epsilon}]$, $D_2 = [-1 + K_{\epsilon}, -\delta]$, $D_3 = [\delta, 1 - K_{\epsilon}]$, $D_4 = [1 - K_{\epsilon}, 1]$, where $\delta > 0$ is a small number, K such that $K_{\epsilon} \ll 1$ and K_{ϵ} is the width or thickness of the boundary layers which are close to x = -1 and x = 1. Therefore, two types of problems are obtained, namely inner and outer region problems involving a four differential equation scheme. Inner region problems are solved by using exponentially fitted difference schemes (EFD) [26], whereas classical upwind difference schemes solve outer region problems. By considering the asymptotic expansion solution u(x) of Eq. (1.3.12) as given in [2], boundary values for inner and outer region problems are obtained. Finally, outer and inner solutions are combined over the interval [-1, 1] to obtain the approximate solution to the original problem. This is an iterative method based on the terminal points $-1 + K_{\epsilon}$ and $1 - K_{\epsilon}$.

The problem (1.3.12)-(1.3.14) was solved by Natesan and Ramanujam [98] using initial value technique (IVT) originally developed in [41] to solve the singularly perturbed non-turning point problem. For this reason, the domain of definition of ODE, that is [-1, 1], is divided into three disjoint sub-intervals: $D_1 = [-1, \frac{-1}{2}]$, $D_2 = (\frac{-1}{2}, \frac{1}{2})$, and $D_3 = [\frac{1}{2}, 1]$. First of all, a reduced problem is solved, the solution of which u_0 is used as an approximation to the solution of the problem on $(\frac{-1}{2}, \frac{1}{2})$. The value of the solution of the reduced problem at $x = \frac{-1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}$ is taken as boundary condition for ODE (1.3.12) on D_1 and D_3 . The given differential equation is then solved separately by IVT on D_1 and D_3 . The approximate solution is obtained by combining the solutions of the reduced problem, the initial value problem and the terminal value problem. If v_{01i} is the numerical solution of (1.3.12) on $[-1, \frac{-1}{2}]$ and v_{02i} on $[\frac{1}{2}, 1]$ by applying the EFD scheme, then $u_0(x_i) + (A - u_0(-1))v_{01i}, u_0(x_i), u_0(x_i) + (B - u_0(1))v_{02i}$ are approximations to u(x), then the solution of TPP at the respective intervals $[-1, \frac{-1}{2}], (\frac{-1}{2}, \frac{1}{2})$, and $[\frac{1}{2}, 1]$ yields the following error estimates

$$\begin{aligned} |u(x_i) - [u_0(x_i) + (A - u_0(-1))v_{01i}]| &\leq C(h + \epsilon), \quad x_i \in \left[-1, \frac{-1}{2}\right], \\ |u(x_i) - u_0(x_i)| &\leq C\epsilon, \quad x_i \in \left(\frac{-1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}\right), \\ |u(x_i) - [u_0(x_i) + (B - u_0(1))v_{02i}]| &\leq C(h + \epsilon), \quad x_i \in \left[\frac{1}{2}, 1\right]. \end{aligned}$$

Also, the implementation of the method for parallel architecture was discussed by the author.

For the numerical solution of singularly perturbed semilinear convection-diffusion problems with attractive turning points, Linss and Vulanovic [82] developed two finite-difference schemes (one was first-order accurate and the other was second-order accurate). For a finite-difference scheme, the authors used the generalization of the hybrid stability inequality proposed by Andreev and Savin [7] to discretise a linear singularly perturbed boundary value problem with a small positive perturbation parameter ϵ . It is shown that the maximum nodal error is bounded by a special weighted l_1 -type norm of the truncation error for both the schemes and ϵ -uniform piecewise convergence is set on the Shishkin mesh using this. They considered the same problem in [81] and firstly split the solution into a regular solution component and a boundary layer component with sharp estimates for their derivatives up to the third-order and then used this decomposition to evaluate the convergence on Shishkin mesh of the proposed upwind finite-difference scheme. For the proposed scheme using hybrid stability inequality, first-order convergence in the discrete maximum norm is proven.

For the parabolic problem

$$Lu(x,t) = f(x,t), \ (x,t) \in G, \ u(x,t) = \varphi(x,t), \ (x,t) \in S = S_0 \cup S^L,$$

Shishkin [116] proposed difference schemes where

$$L \equiv \epsilon^{1+\alpha}L^2 + L^1, \quad L^1 \equiv b(x,t)\frac{\partial}{\partial x} - c(x,t) - p(x,t)\frac{\partial}{\partial t}, \text{ and } L^2 \equiv a(x,t)\frac{\partial^2}{\partial x^2}.$$

The coefficient b(x,t) occurring in the operator L^1 satisfies either the condition

$$b(x,t)=-x^{\alpha}b^{1}(x,t), \ \ (x,t)\in\overline{G},$$

or the condition

$$b(x,t) = x^{\alpha}b^{1}(x,t), \quad (x,t) \in \overline{G}; \quad b_{0}^{1} \le b^{1}(x,t) \le b^{10}, \quad b_{0}^{1} > 0, \quad (1.3.15)$$

and the functions a(x,t), $b^1(x,t)$, c(x,t), p(x,t), f(x,t) and $\varphi(x,t)$ are sufficiently smooth on \overline{G} and the sides of G, respectively. The $\varphi(x,t)$ is a continuous function on S, $0 < a_0 \leq a(x.t) \leq a^0$, $p_0 \leq p(x.t) \leq p^0$, $c(x,t) \geq 0$ and the parameter ϵ is set to arbitrary values in the half-open interval (0,1]; $S_0 = \{(x,t) : x \in \overline{D}, t = 0\}$, $S^L = S_1^L \cup S_2^L$ where S_1^L and S_2^L are the left and right parts of the lateral surface S^L , α is a non-negative number and the behaviour of the solution in the neighborhood of the boundary x = 0 is determined by the sign of the function $b^1(x,t)$ and the value of the parameter α . The boundary layer is parabolic if $\alpha \geq 1$, if $\alpha = 0$ has a power decay, and if $\alpha > 1$ has an exponential decay. The boundary layer does not appear if $\alpha < 1$. In the neighborhood of S_2^L , the boundary layer is regular and exponential, but in the case of (1.3.15), the boundary layer only occurs in the neighborhood of S_1^L . With the use of the method of condensing grids, that is classical grid approximations on grids condensing in a neighborhood of the boundary layers and in a neighborhood of the normal part of the solution, the author developed ϵ -uniformly convergent finite-difference schemes. It is used to build schemes for $b^1 > 0$, $\alpha < 1$, piecewise uniform grids with respect to x with some intervals of constant increase in the neighborhood of the singularity of the regular part of the solution (and special grids with a slowly changing increment for the construction of a quasi-optimal scheme with respect to x). For all the schemes, several finite-difference schemes are developed and error estimates are presented.

Natesan et al. [97] applied the classical finite-difference scheme on an appropriate piecewise uniform Shishkin mesh to solve the singularly perturbed turning point problem (1.3.12)-(1.3.14) showing exponential boundary layers. The resulting fitted finite-difference scheme is given by

$$L^{N}U(x_{i}) \equiv \epsilon \delta^{2}U(x_{i}) + a(x_{i})D^{*}U(x_{i}) - b(x_{i})U(x_{i}) = f(x_{i}),$$

$$x_{i} \in D_{\epsilon}^{N} = \{x_{i} : 1 \leq i \leq N-1\}, \quad U(0) = A, \quad u(1) = B,$$

where
$$\delta^2 Z_i = \frac{2(D^+ Z_i - D^- Z_i)}{x_{i+1} - x_{i-1}}, \quad D^* = \begin{cases} D^+ Z_i & \text{if } a(x_i) > 0, \\ D^- Z_i & \text{if } a(x_i) < 0, \end{cases}$$

$$x_{i} = \begin{cases} -1 + i\frac{4\tau}{N} & \text{for } 0 \le i \le \frac{N}{4} \\ \tau - 1 + \left(i - \frac{N}{4}\right)\frac{4(1-\tau)}{N} & \text{for } \frac{N}{4} + 1 \le i \le \frac{3N}{4} \\ 1 - \tau + \left(i - \frac{3N}{4}\right)\frac{4\tau}{N} & \text{for } \frac{3N}{4} \le i \le N \end{cases}$$

and the transition parameter is $\tau = \min\{\frac{1}{4}, k \in \ln N\}$ with $K \ge \frac{1}{\min\{a_0, b_0\}}$. The benefit of this approach over the previous ones [98, 99] was that it was simple to implement the method presented in this work that did not require any knowledge about the asymptotic approximation.

Dunne et al. [28] investigated a class of singularly perturbed time-dependent convection-

diffusion problems with a boundary turning point on a rectangular domain

$$\begin{split} L_{\epsilon}u(x,t) &\equiv (\epsilon u_{xx} + au_{x} - bu_{t} - du)(x,t) = f(x,t) &\text{in } D = \Omega \times (0,t), \quad \Omega = (0,1) \\ u(x,t) &= g(x,t) &\text{on } \Gamma, \\ a(x,t) &= a_{0}(x,t)x^{p}, \quad p \geq 1 \quad \forall (x,t) \in \bar{D}, \quad a_{0}(x,t) \geq \alpha > 0, \\ b(x,t) &\geq \beta > 0, \quad d(x,t) \geq \delta \geq 0 \quad \forall (x,t) \in \bar{D}, \\ \Gamma &= \bar{D} = \Gamma_{l} \cup \Gamma_{b} \cup \Gamma_{r}, \quad \Gamma_{l} = \{(0,t) | 0 \leq t \leq T\}, \\ \Gamma_{b} &= \{(x,0) | 0 < x < 1\}, \quad \Gamma_{r} = \{(1,t) | 0 < t < T\}. \end{split}$$

Here a_0 , b, d, f and g are sufficiently regular and f, g at the corners of the domain satisfy sufficient compatibility conditions. A parabolic boundary layer of width $\sqrt{\epsilon}$ for a small ϵ is used to solve this problem. It is defined that the corresponding reduced problem is

$$(a(v_0)_x - b(v_0)_t - dv_0)(x,t) = f(x,t)$$
 in D , $v_0(x,t) = g(x,t)$ on $\Gamma_b \cup \Gamma_r$. (1.3.16)

It is assumed here that the characteristic of the reduced problem (1.3.16) does not converge with the boundary Γ_l , but gradually deviates from the lateral boundary away from the vertical. Using the standard first-order upwind finite-difference operator that satisfies the maximum principle, the problem is discretised on a layer-adapted piecewise-uniform Shishkin mesh. The time derivative using the backward finite-difference is discretised. The problem solution is subdivided into regular and singular components for the convergence analysis of the method and a comparison principle is used in combination with the appropriate barrier function. An error estimate of $O(N_x^{-1} \ln^2 N_x + N_x^{-1})$ is obtained using this decomposition and the estimates of the singular component.

Ramos [112] proposed an exponentially fitted method using equally-spaced grids for the type of convection-diffusion-reaction singularly perturbed one-dimensional ordinary differential equation and the following parabolic equations

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + a(x,t)\frac{\partial u}{\partial x} + b(x,t)u = \epsilon \frac{\partial^2 u}{\partial x^2} + f(x,t), \quad 0 < x < 1, \quad t > 0,$$

subject to u(0,t) = u(1,t) = 0, $t \ge 0$, $u(x,0) = u_0(x)$, $0 \le x \le 1$ where x and t denote the spatial coordinate and time respectively, u is the dependent variable, a(x,t) is the speed and f(x,t) - b(x,t)u is the reaction term. First, the time derivative is discretised by using the implicit backward Euler method in the method provided here, and then the coefficients of the resulting differential equations are frozen at each step. After this, the resulting convection-diffusion-reaction differential operator's analytical solution is obtained. For steady, constant coefficient convection-diffusion-reaction equations, this solution is exponential and accurate. For b(x,t) = 0, this approach agrees with exponentially fitted methods based on a constant flux density. The author showed that the exponentially-fitted approach is more reliable and has a higher order of convergence than boundary resolving upwind finite-difference schemes on piecewise-uniform meshes for the five examples considered by him (three for parabolic and two for ordinary differential equations with turning point).

In the code TOM by Mazzia and Trigiante [88], mesh selection strategies based on conditioning developed by Brugnano and Trigiante [19] have been successfully used to solve the singular perturbation problem with turning points. They implemented a strategy for hybrid mesh selection based on the estimation of two parameters that define the continuous problem conditioning, as well as a standard local truncation error calculation. In the well recognized TWPBVP code, Cash and Mazzia [21] have introduced a similar strategy. It is found that the modified code is substantially more efficient than the original code and also provides an estimation for the conditioning of the problem automatically.

A type of streamline diffusion finite element method (SDFEM) was used by Chen et al. [22] for a class of the following one-dimensional singularly perturbed problem with a boundary turning point

$$-\epsilon u'' - b(x)u' = f(x), \quad u(0) = u(1) = 0, \quad b(x) > 0, \quad x \in (0, 1).$$

The authors addressed specifically the case $b(x) = x^p$, p > 0 but argued that it is possible to apply the same analysis to a more general case. Refined estimates of the discrete Green's function and the consistency error are used to determine uniform effects of stability and optimality. Two types of layer adapted grids, Shishkin-type grid and Bakhvalov-type grid, are proven to converge with SDFEM. It is proved that if u is the solution to the above problem, u_I is the nodal interpolation and u_h is the finite element approximation for u, then

$$\|u - u_I\|_{L^{\infty}(I)} \le \begin{cases} CN^{-2}(\ln N)^{2/(p+1)}, & 1 \le i \le \frac{N+1}{2}, \\ CN^{-2}, & \frac{N+1}{2} + 1 \le i \le N+1. \end{cases}$$

on a Shishkin-type mesh. The obtained

$$||u - u_h||_{\infty} \le CN^{-2} (\ln N)^{(p+3)/(p+1)},$$

by using triangle inequality $||u - u_h||_{\infty} \leq CM ||u - u_I||_{\infty}$, whereas they got

$$||u - u_I||_{\infty} \le CN^{-2},$$

 $||u - u_h||_{\infty} \le C (|\ln \epsilon| + \ln N) N^{-2},$

for Bakhvalov grid. Thus, they obtained the following stability result on a general class

of grid by incorporating the above results:

$$\left\|u - u_{h}\right\|_{\infty} \leq C \left\|\ln \epsilon\right\| \inf_{\nu \in V^{h}} \left\|u - v_{h}\right\|_{\infty}$$

Since the logarithmic growth of ϵ is slow, they stated that almost second-order schemes are expected if the grid is correctly adapted, which is not easy to obtain using traditional finite-difference methods. The authors have pointed out that, compared to the traditional approach to finite-difference, the application of this uniform stability can provide an error estimate for a broad class of layer-adapted grids with a priori or a posteriori information on second-order derivatives and can also be applied to other problems, for instance, multi-grid analysis such as solver for convection-dominated problems in maximum norm.

1.4 Summary of Results

This thesis is structured as follows: In Chapter 2, we refer to a class of singularly perturbed two-point boundary value problems with a multiple-turning point and discuss some properties of the continuous problem. Specifically, we establish a minimum principle, an estimate of stability, and bounds on the solution and its derivatives. Also, we initiate a piecewise uniform graded Shishkin mesh (S-mesh) discretisation for developing numerical B-spline collocation approximation to the problem. In addition, the stability of the proposed scheme and ϵ -uniform convergence of the B-spline collocation method is given. In Chapter 3, numerical examples demonstrating the accuracy of the proposed method are discussed and compared with the existing methods. Finally, the summary of the main conclusions is given at the end of the thesis in Chapter 4.

2 Singularly Perturbed Multiple Turning Point Problem

2.1 Continuous Problem

The numerical methods for approximating the solution of singularly perturbed two-point boundary value problems for ordinary differential equations, as stated in Chapter 1, are important because these problems occur frequently in the fields of engineering and science. The influence of a small parameter in a differential equation or a boundary condition necessitates extra caution when using effective computational techniques to solve these problems. The singularly perturbed turning point problem is attractive to both applied and pure mathematicians since the solution exhibits some interesting behaviour such as boundary layer, interior layer, and resonance phenomena [14]. In particular, singularly perturbed turning point problems received much attention in the literature due to the complexity involved in finding uniformly valid asymptotic expansions, unlike nonturning problems. The problems with interior turning points represent one-dimensional versions of stationary convection-diffusion problems with a dominant convective term and a speed field that changes its sign in the catch basin. In contrast, boundary turning point problems arise in geophysics and in modeling thermal boundary layers in laminar flow [48, 115]. If one allows for higher orders of the velocity distribution, then the boundary turning point becomes multiple [128].

Consider the following class of singularly perturbed two-point boundary value problem with a multiple-turning point

$$L_{x,\epsilon}u \equiv \epsilon u''(x) + a(x)u'(x) - b(x)u(x) = f(x), \quad x \in \Omega = (0,1),$$

$$u(0) = U_0, \quad u(1) = U_1,$$

(2.1.1)

where ϵ is a small perturbation parameter satisfying $0 < \epsilon \ll 1$, U_0 and U_1 are given constants and the coefficient functions a(x), b(x) and f(x) are sufficiently smooth functions. The turning point is simple, if a(x) vanishes at x = 0 and is called a multiple turning points, if not only a(x) but its first derivative as well vanishes at x = 0. Multiple turning point problems become different from the simple turning point problems in the sense that previous theoretical results cannot be derived as they require $\lambda_i = b(x_i)/a'(x_i) < 0$ [59]. To ensure that the solution of equation (2.1.1) has multiple boundary turning point, we impose the following restriction

$$a(x) = x^p c(x), \quad p \ge 2.$$
 (2.1.2)

Moreover, there exist a positive constant α , such that

$$c(x) \ge \alpha > 0, \quad x \in \overline{\Omega} = [0, 1].$$
 (2.1.3)

In order that the solution of Eq. (2.1.1) satisfies a comparison principle [28], we require that

$$b(x) \ge 0, \quad b(0) > \beta > 0.$$
 (2.1.4)

Under these assumptions (2.1.2) - (2.1.4), the turning point problem (2.1.1) possesses a unique solution bounded uniformly in ϵ . Classical numerical methods on uniform meshes are known to be inadequate for problems with boundary layers. It is of theoretical and practical interest to deliberate numerical methods for such problems, which exhibit ϵ -uniform convergence, that is, numerical methods for which there exists an N_0 , independent of ϵ , such that for all $N \geq N_0$, where N is the number of mesh elements, the error constant and rate of convergence in the maximum norm are independent of ϵ . Along these lines a numerical method is said to be ϵ -uniform of the order r on the mesh $\Omega_N = \{x_i, i = 0, 1, ..., N\}$ if there exists an N_0 independent of ϵ such that for all $N \geq N_0$

$$\sup_{0 < \epsilon \le 1} \max_{\Omega_N} |u(x) - U_N(x)| < CN^{-r},$$
(2.1.5)

where u(x) is the solution of the differential equation, $U_N(x)$ is the numerical approximation to u(x), and C and r > 0 are independent of ϵ and N. Shishkin meshes are one such example of graded mesh methods which are used to obtain ϵ -uniformly convergent numerical schemes.

A large number of numerical schemes for a general singular perturbation problems have been discussed in references [37, 89, 113]. In particular, it is difficult to capture the numerical behaviour of singularly perturbed turning point boundary value problems than the singularly perturbed non-turning boundary value problems because of the vanishing character of the coefficient of the convective term. Singularly perturbed turning point problems have been extensively studied by many researchers under various assumptions. Patidar [60] introduced a finite-difference numerical scheme on a non uniform grid using cubic spline. Vigo-Aguiar [97] presented a parameter uniform numerical method based on classical upwind difference scheme on a Shishkin mesh. Kadalbajoo et al. [59] proposed a B-spline collocation method using artificial viscosity on a singularly perturbed twin boundary layer simple turning point problem. Geng [43] developed singularly perturbed turning point problems based on reproducing kernel and stretching variable. Rai [111] proposed a numerical method based on El-Mistikawy Werle exponential finite-difference scheme to solve boundary value problems for singularly perturbed differential-difference equations with a turning point. Becher [11] considered a Richardson extrapolation based on Shishkin mesh discretisation to improve the accuracy of a singularly perturbed interior turning point problem with twin exponential boundary layers. Vulanovic [82] proposed an upwind finite-difference scheme for the numerical solution of semilinear convectiondiffusion problems with attractive boundary turning points. They showed that the maximum nodal error is bounded by a special weighted ℓ_1 - type norm with respect to the perturbation parameter on Shishkin meshes. Lin [79] constructed a numerical algorithm based on arbitrary mesh for a quasilinear singular perturbation problem with turning points.

Lemma 1. (Minimum Principle) Let $u(x) \in C^2(\overline{\Omega})$, satisfying $u(0) \ge 0$, $u(1) \ge 0$, such that $L_{x,\epsilon}u(x) \le 0$, $\forall x \in \Omega$. Then $u(x) \ge 0$, $\forall x \in \overline{\Omega}$.

Proof. Let there exists a point $x^* \in \overline{\Omega}$ such that $u(x^*) = \min_{x \in \overline{\Omega}} u(x)$ and on the contrary, assume that $u(x^*) < 0$. Therefore, from the given boundary conditions, $x^* \notin \{0, 1\}$. It implies from the definition of x^* that $u'(x^*) = 0$ and $u''(x^*) \ge 0$. But then

$$L_{x,\epsilon}u(x^*) \equiv \epsilon u''(x^*) + a(x^*)u'(x^*) - b(x^*)u(x^*) > 0,$$

negates the assumption. Since x^* is an arbitrary point, it follows that $u(x) \ge 0, \forall x \in \overline{\Omega}$ and hence the minimum principle.

Lemma 2. (Stability Estimate) If u(x) is the solution of the problem (2.1.1), then $\forall \epsilon > 0$ we have

$$\|u(x)\| \le C\left[\max\left(\left|U_{0}\right|, \left|U_{1}\right|\right) + \frac{\|f\|}{\beta}\right], \quad \forall x \in \bar{\Omega}.$$

Proof. Let us define the comparison functions

$$\phi^{\pm}(x) = \max\left(|U_0|, |U_1|\right) + \frac{\|f\|}{\beta} \pm u(x).$$

Now applying the Lemma 1 to comparison functions $\phi^{\pm}(x)$, we get the required stability estimate. Furthermore, we give bounds for u(x) and its derivatives which are important for the proof of precise representation of the solution.

Lemma 3. Let y(x) be the solution of the problem $L_{x,\epsilon}u(x) = g(x)$, $u(0) = U_0$, $u(1) = U_1$, where $g(x) \in C^3(\overline{\Omega})$ be a function such that

$$|g^{(i)}(x)| \le C(1 + \epsilon^{-i/2} \exp(-\mu x)), \quad i = 0(1)3, \quad x \in \overline{\Omega}, \quad \mu = \sqrt{\frac{\beta}{\epsilon}}$$

where $b(0) > \beta$. Then, there exist points $\xi_i \in (0, \xi_0)$, independent of ϵ , such that

$$y^{(i)}(\xi_i) \le C, \quad i = 1, 2, 3.$$
 (2.1.6)

Also,

$$y^{(i)}(0) \le C\epsilon^{-i/2}, \quad i = 1, 2, 3.$$
 (2.1.7)

Proof. By minimum principle, it follows that the solution y(x) is unique and $|y(x)| \leq C, \forall x \in \overline{\Omega}$. Let us define the functions $d_i(x)$ by

$$d_i(x) = b(x) - ia'(x), \quad i = 1, 2, 3.$$

For,

$$d_i(0) = b(0) > \beta > 0, \quad i = 1, 2, 3.$$

It follows that in the neighborhood of 0, there exist a point $\xi_0 \in \Omega$, independent of ϵ , such that

$$d_i(x) > \beta > 0, \ x \in [0, \xi_0], \ i = 1, 2, 3.$$

Choosing point $\xi_1 \in (0, \xi_0)$ such that $y'(\xi_1) = \xi_0^{-1}[y(\xi_0) - y(0)]$. Then (2.1.6) follows for i = 1. Similarly, to prove for i = 2, we choose ξ_2 from $(0, \xi_0)$ such that

$$y''(\xi_2) = \xi_0^{-2} [y(\xi_0) - 2y(\frac{\xi_0}{2}) + y(0)],$$

and ξ_3 for i = 3, can be found analogously. We rewrite the differential equation in the form

$$\epsilon y''(x) + (a(x)y(x))' - (a'(x) + b(x))y(x) = g(x),$$

and integrate from zero to the point $x^* \in (0, \sqrt{\epsilon})$ such that

$$y'(x^*) = \frac{y(\sqrt{\epsilon}) - y(0)}{\sqrt{\epsilon}}.$$

It gives $|y'(x^*)| \leq C\epsilon^{-1/2}$. To prove (2.1.7) for i = 1, we have

$$\epsilon y'(0) = \epsilon y'(x^*) + a(x^*)y(x^*) - \int_0^{x^*} [g(x) + (a'(x) + b(x))y(x)]dx,$$

which on simplification gives,

$$|y'(0)| \le C(\epsilon^{-1/2}\epsilon^{p/2-1} + \epsilon^{-1}\epsilon^{1/2}) \le C\epsilon^{-1/2}.$$

Substituting the above bounds in $L_{x,\epsilon}y(x) = g(x)$ and its successive differentiation at x = 0, the result follows for i = 2, 3.

Lemma 4. The solution y(x) and its successive derivatives corresponding to $L_{x,\epsilon}u(x) = g(x)$, $u(0) = U_0$, $u(1) = U_1$, satisfy

$$|y^{(i)}(x)| \le C(1 + \epsilon^{-i/2} \exp(-\mu x)), \quad i = 1, 2, 3.$$
 (2.1.8)

Proof. Let us define the operators

$$L_{i,x,\epsilon}u(x) \equiv L_{x,\epsilon}u(x) + ia'(x)u(x) \equiv \epsilon u''(x) + a(x)u'(x) - d_i(x)u(x), \quad i = 1, 2, 3.$$

The proof follows using comparison functions. Let us define the comparison functions

$$\psi_i^{\pm}(x) = \pm y^{(i)}(x) + C_i(1 + \epsilon^{-i/2} \exp(-\mu x)), \quad i = 1, 2, 3.$$

It is easy to show that for i = 1, 2, 3

$$\pm L_{i,x,\epsilon} y^{(i)}(x) \le C(1 + \epsilon^{-i/2} \exp(-\mu x))$$
(2.1.9)

and

$$L_{i,x,\epsilon}(C_i(1+\epsilon^{-i/2}\exp(-\mu x))) \le -C_i[d_i(x)+\epsilon^{-i/2}(d_i(x)-\beta)\exp(-\mu x)]. \quad (2.1.10)$$

From (2.1.9) and (2.1.10), it can be seen that C_i can be chosen such that

 $L_{i,x,\epsilon}\psi_i^{\pm}(x) \le 0, \ x \in [0,\xi_i], \ i = 1, 2, 3.$

Also,

$$\psi_i^{\pm}(0) \ge 0, \ \psi_i^{\pm}(\xi_i) \ge 0, \ i = 1, 2, 3.$$

Then by minimum principle lemma (Lemma 1), results (2.1.8) follows for $x \in [0, \xi_*]$,

where $\xi_* = \min{\{\xi_1, \xi_2, \xi_3\}}$. We now prove the results on $[\xi_*, 1]$, i.e.,

$$|y^{(i)}(x)| \le C, \quad i = 1, 2, 3.$$
 (2.1.11)

Let

$$\phi(x) = \int_{\xi_*}^x a(t)dt = \int_{\xi_*}^x t^p c(t)dt.$$

Then we have,

$$\epsilon \left(e^{\phi(x)/\epsilon} y'(x) \right)' = \left(g(x) + b(x)y(x) \right) e^{\phi(x)/\epsilon},$$
$$y'(x) = \left[\frac{1}{\epsilon} \int_{\xi_*}^x \left(g(t) + b(t)y(t) \right) e^{\phi(t)/\epsilon} dt + y'(\xi_*) \right] e^{-\phi(x)/\epsilon}.$$

Now, using the fact that $|y'(\xi_*)| \leq C$ and

$$\phi(t) - \phi(x) \le \alpha \frac{t^{p+1} - x^{p+1}}{p+1} \le \alpha \xi_*^p (t-x),$$

we get (2.1.11) for i = 1

$$|y'(x)| \le C, x \in [\xi_*, 1].$$

Similarly, plugging the bounds $(|y'(x)| \leq C, |g'(x)| \leq C, x \in [\xi_*, 1])$, after differentiating $L_{x,\epsilon}y(x) = g(x)$ and expressing y''(x) by means of integration, we obtain (2.1.11) for i = 2. Analogously, it can be proved for i = 3.

Theorem 1. The solution u(x) of the multiple turning point problem (2.1.1) can be decomposed as

$$u(x) = \lambda w(x) + v(x), \quad \forall x \in \overline{\Omega},$$
(2.1.12)

where

$$w(x) = \exp(-\mu_* x), \quad \mu_* = \sqrt{\frac{b(0)}{\epsilon}}, \quad |\lambda| \le C,$$

and

$$|v^{(i)}(x)| \le C(1 + \epsilon^{(1-i)/2} \exp(-\mu x)), \quad i = 0, 1, 2, 3, \quad \forall x \in \bar{\Omega}.$$
 (2.1.13)

Proof. Let the constant λ be determined by the condition

v(0) = -f(0)/b(0), i.e., v'(0) = 0.

From Lemma 4, we have $|\lambda| \leq C$. Also, $|v'(1)| \leq C$ and the result (2.1.13) holds for i = 0. Substituting the decomposed form (2.1.12) in $L_{x,\epsilon}u(x) = f(x)$ and differentiating it once, we get

$$L_{x,\epsilon}v'(x) = h(x), \quad \forall x \in \overline{\Omega},$$
(2.1.14)

where

$$h(x) = f'(x) - \lambda (L_{x,\epsilon} w(x))' - a'(x)v'(x) + b'(x)v(x).$$

Now, we show that

$$|h^{(i)}(x)| \le C(1 + \epsilon^{-i/2} \exp(-\mu x)), \quad i = 0, 1, 2, \quad \forall x \in \bar{\Omega}.$$
 (2.1.15)

Let us consider

$$(L_{x,\epsilon}w(x))' = [\mu_*(b(x) - b(0)) + a(x)\mu_*^2 - b'(x) - a'(x)\mu_*]w(x).$$

Using mean value theorem, we have $b(x) - b(0) = xb'(\zeta)$, $\zeta \in (0, x)$, we now obtain

$$|(L_{x,\epsilon}w(x))'| \le C(1+x^{p-1}\epsilon^{-1/2}+x\epsilon^{-1/2}+x^{p}\epsilon^{-1})w(x) \le C.$$

Also,

$$|a'(x)v'(x)| \le Cx^{p-1}(|u'(x)| + |w'(x)|) \le C.$$

Thus, we get (2.1.15) for i = 0. Similarly [66] by applying Lemma 4 on (2.1.14), we obtain

$$|v'^{(i)}(x)| \le C(1 + \epsilon^{-i/2} \exp(-\mu x)), \quad i = 0, 1, 2, \quad \forall x \in \overline{\Omega},$$

which is nothing, but (2.1.13) for i = 1, 2, 3. This representation shows that u(x) has an $O(\sqrt{\epsilon})$ boundary layer at x = 0.

2.2 B-spline Collocation Method

In this section, we consider the appropriate discretisation that will be used for developing numerical B-spline collocation approximation to the problem. As the problem (2.1.1) has a boundary layer in the vicinity of x = 0, we introduce a fitted piecewise uniform Shishkin mesh to overcome the oscillations as $\epsilon \to 0$ that discretises $\overline{\Omega} = [0, 1]$ with N = $\{2^m, m \ge 2\}$ mesh elements. The mesh is piecewise uniform depending on one transition point which is defined using the transition parameter $\tau = \min\left\{\frac{1}{2}, \tau_0\sqrt{\epsilon}\ln N\right\}$, where $\tau_0 \geq \frac{1}{\sqrt{\beta}}$ is a constant independent of N, ϵ and to be fixed later. The mesh is generated by setting a uniform mesh with N/2 mesh elements in each of $\Omega_1 = [0, \tau]$ and $\Omega_2 = [\tau, 1]$ such that $\overline{\Omega} = \Omega_1 \cup \Omega_2$. The mesh elements are given by

$$\bar{\Omega}_{\tau}^{N} = \left\{ x_{i} \mid x_{i} = \left\{ \begin{aligned} ih, & 0 \le i \le N/2 \\ \tau + (i - N/2) h, & N/2 + 1 \le i \le N \end{aligned} \right\},$$
(2.2.1)

where mesh spacing is

$$h = \left\{ h_i \mid h_i = \left\{ \begin{aligned} & 2\tau/N, & 1 \le i \le N/2 \\ & 2(1-\tau)/N, & N/2 + 1 \le i \le N \end{aligned} \right\}.$$

Here, we describe the B-spline collocation method to obtain the approximate solution to the multiple turning point problem (2.1.1) with fitted mesh. We assume X is a linear subspace of $L_2(\bar{\Omega})$, the space of all square integrable functions defined on $\bar{\Omega}$. A cubic B-splines ϕ_i , i = -1, 0, ..., N + 1, covers four elements and defined over the interval [0, 1] as follows [110]:

$$\phi_{i}(x) = \frac{1}{h^{3}} \begin{cases} (x - x_{i-2})^{3}, & x_{i-2} \leq x \leq x_{i-1}, \\ h^{3} + 3h^{2}(x - x_{i-1}) + 3h(x - x_{i-1})^{2} - 3(x - x_{i-1})^{3}, & x_{i-1} \leq x \leq x_{i}, \\ h^{3} + 3h^{2}(x_{i+1} - x) + 3h(x_{i+1} - x)^{2} - 3(x_{i+1} - x)^{3}, & x_{i} \leq x \leq x_{i+1}, \\ (x_{i+2} - x)^{3}, & x_{i+1} \leq x \leq x_{i+2}, \\ 0, & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

$$(2.2.2)$$

It is easy to see that each $\phi_i(x)$ is also a piecewise cubic with knots at $\bar{\Omega}$ and $\phi_i(x) \in X$, also $\phi_i(x)$ is twice continuously differentiable $\forall x \in \Re$. Let $\Lambda = \{\phi_{-1}, \phi_0, ..., \phi_{N+1}\}$ and $\Phi_3(\bar{\Omega}^N_{\tau}) = \left\{\Psi_i : \Psi_i = \sum_{i=-1}^{N+1} k_i \phi_i, k_i \in \Re\right\}$. The functions in Λ are linearly independent on $\bar{\Omega}$, thus $\Phi_3(\bar{\Omega}^N_{\tau})$ is (N+3) dimensional.

Table 2.2.1: Cubic B-spline basis and its derivatives function values at nodal points.

	x_{i-2}	x_{i-1}	x_i	x_{i+1}	x_{i+2}
$\phi_i(x)$	0	1	4	1	0
$\phi_i'(x)$	0	$\frac{3}{h}$	0	$-\frac{3}{h}$	0
$\phi_i''(x)$	0	$\frac{6}{h^2}$	$-\frac{12}{h^2}$	$\frac{6}{h^2}$	0

Let $L_{x,\epsilon}$ be a linear operator whose domain is X and whose range is also in X. Also, the

nodal values and its derivatives at the nodes x_i 's are given by Table 2.2.1. Let $\Phi_3\left(\bar{\Omega}^N_{\tau}\right)$ be an (N+3) dimensional subspace of X. Now suppose the approximate solution is given by

$$U(x) = \sum_{i=-1}^{N+1} e_i \phi_i(x), \qquad (2.2.3)$$

where e_i 's are unknown real coefficients and $\phi_i(x)$ are cubic B-spline functions. This representation shows the variation of all contributing cubic B-splines over a single element and is useful for working out the solution inside the element. Now, we introduce two superfluous cubic B-splines, ϕ_{-1} and ϕ_{N+1} to satisfy the boundary conditions. Furthermore, it is required that the approximate solution U(x) satisfies the given problem (2.2.1) at mesh points as well as boundary conditions at $x = x_0$ and $x = x_N$. Therefore, we have

$$L_{x,\epsilon}U(x_i) = f(x_i), \quad 0 \le i \le N,$$

$$(2.2.4)$$

and

$$U(x_0) = U_0, \quad U(x_N) = U_1.$$
 (2.2.5)

Solving the collocation stencil (2.2.4), we obtain a system of (N + 1) linear equations in (N + 3) unknowns

$$e_{i-1}(\epsilon \phi_{i-1}''(x_i) + a_i \phi_{i-1}'(x_i) - b_i \phi_{i-1}(x_i)) + e_i(\epsilon \phi(x_i) + a_i \phi_i'(x_i) - b_i \phi_i(x_i)) + e_{i+1}(\epsilon \phi_{i+1}''(x_i) + a_i \phi_{i+1}'(x_i) - b_i \phi_{i+1}(x_i)) = f_i, \quad 0 \le i \le N,$$
(2.2.6)

where $a(x_i) = a_i$, $b(x_i) = b_i$ and $f(x_i) = f_i$. Substituting the values of B-spline functions ϕ_i and its derivatives at mesh points, we get

$$r_i^- e_{i-1} + r_i^c e_i + r_i^+ e_{i+1} = h^2 f_i, \quad 0 \le i \le N,$$
(2.2.7)

where $r_i^- = 6\epsilon - 3a_ih - b_ih^2$, $r_i^c = -12\epsilon - 4b_ih^2$, $r_i^+ = 6\epsilon + 3a_ih - b_ih^2$. The given boundary conditions become

$$e_{-1} + 4e_0 + e_1 = U_0, (2.2.8)$$

and

$$e_{N-1} + 4e_N + e_{N+1} = U_1. (2.2.9)$$

Thus, we obtain a $(N + 3) \times (N + 3)$ system in (N + 3) unknowns $\{e_{-1}, e_0, ..., e_{N+1}\}$ by using equations (2.2.7) - (2.2.9). Eliminating e_{-1} from first equation of (2.2.7) and from (2.2.8), we find

$$(r_0^c - 4r_0^-)e_0 + (r_0^+ - r_0^-)e_1 = f_0h^2 - U_0r_0^-.$$
(2.2.10)

Similarly, eliminating e_{N+1} from the last equation of (2.2.7) and from (2.2.9), we get

$$(r_N^- - r_N^+)e_{N-1} + (r_N^c - 4r_N^+)e_N = f_N h^2 - U_1 r_N^+.$$
(2.2.11)

Thus, putting off e_{-1} and e_{N+1} leads to a system of (N+1) linear equations in (N+1) unknowns

$$R_h e = q, (2.2.12)$$

where $e = (e_0, e_1, ..., e_N)^T$ are the unknown real coefficients with right hand side $q = (q_0, q_1, ..., q_N)^T$. The coefficient matrix is given by

The elements of the column vector q are

$$q_i = \begin{cases} f_0 h^2 - U_0 r_0^-, & i = 0, \\ f_i h^2, & i = 1(1)N - 1, \\ f_N h^2 - U_1 r_N^+, & i = N. \end{cases}$$

It is observed that collocation matrix R_h is strictly diagonally dominant and hence nonsingular. Solving the above matrix system gives the values of $e = (e_0, e_1, ..., e_N)^T$ which when coupled with the boundary conditions (2.2.8) and (2.2.9), we obtain the unknowns e_{-1} and e_{N+1} . Hence, the method of collocation using a basis of cubic B-splines when applied to problem 2.1.1 has a unique solution, U(x), given by (2.2.3).

2.3 Stability and Convergence Analysis

In this section, we analyse the stability and convergence estimate in the maximum norm. The collocation method for solving $R_h e = q$ is said to be stable, if there exist positive constants C_1, C_2 and C_3 such that the perturbed system has a unique solution for $\|\delta R_h\| \leq C_3$ and

$$||e - \widetilde{e}|| \le (C_1 ||\delta R_h|| ||e|| + C_2 ||\delta_q||).$$

Suppose a small error δR_h and δ_q has been made in the calculations of R_h and q respectively. Let \tilde{e} be the solution of the perturbed system

$$(R_h + \delta R_h) \widetilde{e} = q + \delta q. \tag{2.3.1}$$

We have seen that R_h is strictly diagonally dominant. Therefore, by a result in [123], for a sufficiently small value of h, we have

$$||R_h^{-1}|| \le \frac{C}{h^2} = \kappa.$$
 (2.3.2)

Choose a positive constant $r < \frac{1}{2\kappa}$. Then whenever $\|\delta R_h\| < r$, (2.3.1) has a unique solution, for

$$\left\| (R_h + \delta R_h)^{-1} \right\| = \left\| (I + R_h^{-1} \delta R_h)^{-1} R_h^{-1} \right\| \le 2\kappa,$$

because

$$\left\| R_{h}^{-1} \delta R_{h} \right\| \leq \left\| R_{h}^{-1} \right\| \left\| \delta R_{h} \right\| < \frac{1}{2}.$$

Since

$$(R_h + \delta R_h) (e - \tilde{e}) = \delta R_h e - \delta q,$$

it follows that

$$\|e - \tilde{e}\| \le 2\kappa \left(\|\delta R_h\| \|e\| + \|\delta q\|\right),$$
 (2.3.3)

which ensures the stability of the collocation system.

Lemma 5. The third degree B-splines $\Lambda = \{\phi_{-1}, \phi_0, ..., \phi_{N+1}\}$ satisfy the following in-

equality

$$\sum_{i=-1}^{N+1} |\phi_i(x)| \le 10, \quad 0 \le x \le 1.$$

Proof. The proof easily follows by the definition of the third degree B-spline given by (2.2.2).

Error estimate (U - u) is given in the following theorem, where U(x) is the cubic B-spline collocation approximate of the exact solution.

Theorem 2. Let u(x) be the solution of the problem and U(x) be the corresponding collocation approximation from the space of cubic splines $\Phi_3(\bar{\Omega}^N_{\tau})$, then for sufficiently small values of h and ϵ , we have

 $|U(x)| \le C, \quad x \in \bar{\Omega},$

where C is a generic positive constant.

Proof. For sufficiently small h and ϵ , it follows from the result in (2.3.2) and (2.2.12),

$$||e|| \le ||R_h^{-1}|| ||q|| \le C.$$

Using Lemma 5, and boundedness of coefficients e_{-1} and e_{N+1} , by boundary conditions (2.2.8) and (2.2.9), we have

$$|U(x)| = \left|\sum_{i=-1}^{N+1} e_i \phi_i(x)\right| \le \sum_{i=-1}^{N+1} |e_i| |\phi_i(x)| \le C, \quad x \in \bar{\Omega},$$

Now, ϵ -uniform error estimate is given by the following theorem.

Theorem 3. Let u(x) be sufficiently smooth solution of the problem and U(x) be the corresponding collocation approximation from the space of cubic splines $\Phi_3(\bar{\Omega}^N_{\tau})$ on a Shishkin mesh. If $f \in C^2[0, 1]$, then the ϵ -uniform error estimate is given by

$$\sup_{0 < \epsilon \ll 1} \| (U - u)(x) \| \le C N^{-2} (\ln N)^2$$

where C is a positive constant independent of ϵ and N.

Proof. Let Y(x) be the unique spline interpolate from $\Phi_3(\bar{\Omega}^N_{\tau})$ to the exact solution u(x) of the boundary value problem given by

$$Y(x) = \sum_{i=-1}^{N+1} l_i \phi_i(x).$$
(2.3.4)

If $f(x) \in C^2[0,1]$, then $u(x) \in C^4[0,1]$ and it follows from Hall error estimates [47, 110] that

$$|D^{j}(u(x) - Y(x))| \le \omega_{j} |u^{(4)}(x)| h^{4-j}, \quad j = 0, 1, 2,$$
(2.3.5)

where ω_j 's are constants independent of h and N. Hence, from estimate (2.3.5) it follows that

$$|L_{x,\epsilon}u(x_i) - L_{x,\epsilon}Y(x_i)| \le C \left(\epsilon\omega_2 + \omega_1 \|a\| h + \omega_0 \|b\| h^2\right) |u^{(4)}(x)| h^2.$$
(2.3.6)

Assume that

$$L_{x,\epsilon}Y(x_i) = \widetilde{f}(x_i), 0 \le i \le N,$$

which produces the linear algebraic matrix $R_h l = \tilde{q}$, where $l = (l_0, l_1, ..., l_N)^T$ and $\tilde{q} = (\tilde{q}_0, \tilde{q}_1, ..., \tilde{q}_N)^T$ are column vectors. Now,

$$(e-l) = R_h^{-1} (q - \tilde{q}), \qquad (2.3.7)$$

where

$$q - \tilde{q} = \left(h^2\left(f(x_0) - \tilde{f}(x_0)\right), h^2\left(f(x_1) - \tilde{f}(x_1)\right), \dots, h^2\left(f(x_N) - \tilde{f}(x_N)\right)\right)^T.$$
 (2.3.8)

We consider different cases based on Shishkin mesh characterization:

Case 1. When $\tau = \frac{1}{2}$, it implies that mesh is uniform with spacing $h = \frac{1}{N}$ and $\min \{\tau_0 \sqrt{\epsilon} \ln N\} \geq \frac{1}{2}$. Using estimate (2.3.6), $\epsilon^{-1} \leq (2\tau_0 \ln N)^2$, Lemma 4 and the argument that $\epsilon \ll 1$ and $\epsilon^{-k/2} \exp(-\mu x) \to 0$ as $\epsilon \to 0 \forall x \in \Omega$, $k \in \mathbb{I}^+$, we get

$$|L_{x,\epsilon}u(x_i) - L_{x,\epsilon}Y(x_i)| \le CN^{-2}(\ln N)^2.$$
(2.3.9)

Case 2. When $\tau < \frac{1}{2}$, it implies that mesh is piecewise uniform with spacing $h = \frac{2\tau}{N}$ for $\{x_i\}_{i=0}^{\frac{N}{2}}$ in Ω_1 and $h = \frac{2(1-\tau)}{N}$ for $\{x_i\}_{i=\frac{N}{2}+1}^{N}$ in Ω_2 where $\tau = \tau_0 \sqrt{\epsilon} \ln N$. For $\{x_i\}_{i=\frac{N}{2}+1}^{N}$ in Ω_2 , we have $|y^{(i)}(x)| \leq C$ from (2.1.11), it follows from (2.3.6) that

$$|L_{x,\epsilon}u(x_i) - L_{x,\epsilon}Y(x_i)| \le CN^{-2}.$$
(2.3.10)

Furthermore, if $\{x_i\}_{i=0}^{\frac{N}{2}}$ in Ω_1 , we have $h = 2\tau_0\sqrt{\epsilon}N^{-1}\ln N$, thus it follows from Lemma 4, (2.3.6) and the fact that $\epsilon \ll 1$ and $\epsilon^{-k/2}\exp(-\mu x) \to 0$ as $\epsilon \to 0 \forall x \in \Omega$, $k \in \mathbb{I}^+$, we get

$$|L_{x,\epsilon}u(x_i) - L_{x,\epsilon}Y(x_i)| \le CN^{-2}(\ln N)^2.$$
(2.3.11)

By incorporating (2.3.9), (2.3.10) and (2.3.11), we have

$$|L_{x,\epsilon}u(x_i) - L_{x,\epsilon}Y(x_i)| \le CN^{-2}(\ln N)^2.$$
(2.3.12)

Hence,

$$|L_{x,\epsilon}U(x_i) - L_{x,\epsilon}Y(x_i)| = |f(x_i) - L_{x,\epsilon}Y(x_i)| = |L_{x,\epsilon}u(x_i) - L_{x,\epsilon}Y(x_i)| \le CN^{-2}(\ln N)^2.$$
(2.3.13)

(2.3.8) and (2.3.13) imply that

$$\|q - \tilde{q}\| \le CN^{-4} (\ln N)^2. \tag{2.3.14}$$

From estimates (2.3.2), (2.3.7) and (2.3.14), we get

$$(e_i - l_i) \le CN^{-2}(\ln N)^2, \quad 0 \le i \le N.$$
 (2.3.15)

Using (2.3.15) and boundedness of coefficients e_{-1} and e_{N+1} , by boundary conditions (2.2.8) and (2.2.9), we have

$$(e_i - l_i) \le CN^{-2}(\ln N)^2, \quad -1 \le i \le N + 1.$$
 (2.3.16)

Thus, using above estimate (2.3.16) and Lemma 5, we obtain

$$||U(x) - Y(x)|| \le \max_{-1 \le i \le N+1} |e_i - l_i| \sum_{i=-1}^{N+1} |\phi_i(x)| \le CN^{-2} (\ln N)^2.$$
(2.3.17)

Finally, using triangle inequality, Hall estimate (2.3.5) and (2.3.17), we have

$$\sup_{0 < \epsilon \ll 1} \| (U - u)(x) \| \le C N^{-2} (\ln N)^2.$$

2.4 Summary of Results

In this chapter, explicit bounds for the solution of the turning point problem and its derivatives are derived. We prove that the operator $L_{x,\epsilon}$ as defined in (2.1.1) satisfies a minimum principle. Then we state a stability estimate for the solution of (2.1.1). Also, a numerical method based on B-spline collocation is presented to solve the singularly perturbed multiple turning point problem. These methods can be closely related to Galerkin methods, hence to finite-element methods, as they are much easier and more

efficient for computing. B-splines are used because they yield results of higher accuracy as compared with those of polynomial interpolation. The analysis has been given for the stability and convergence of the B-spline collocation method wherein the collocation method gives a system of linear equations.

3 Results and Discussion

3.1 Numerical Results

In this section, we consider some known numerical examples for singularly perturbed multiple turning point problems to demonstrate the efficiency of the proposed method presented in this paper.

Example 1. [128].We consider the example

$$\epsilon u''(x) + x^p u'(x) - u(x) = f(x), \quad x \in (0,1) ,$$

 $u(0) = 2, \quad u(1) \approx e,$

whose exact solution is given by

$$u(x) = e^{\frac{-x}{\sqrt{\epsilon}}} + e^x,$$

from which we determine f(x). Since the problem has an analytical solution, therefore, for every ϵ the computed maximum pointwise errors are estimated by

$$E_{\infty}^{N,\epsilon} = \left\| u - U_{N,\epsilon} \right\|_{\infty} = \max_{0 \le i \le N} \left| u(x_i) - U_{N,\epsilon}(x_i) \right|,$$

where u and $U_{N,\epsilon}$ are the exact and computed solutions respectively. Also, the ϵ -uniform maximum point-wise error is computed as

$$E_{\infty}^{N} = \max_{\epsilon} E_{\infty}^{N,\epsilon}.$$

$p, \epsilon \downarrow$	N = 16	N = 32	N = 64	N = 128	N = 256	N = 512	N = 1024
$2, 2^{-16}$	1.106E + 00	1.021E - 01	1.416E - 01	6.291E - 02	1.684E - 02	3.914E - 03	9.618E - 04
$2, 2^{-20}$	2.014E + 01	2.501E + 00	2.373E - 01	1.956E - 01	1.496E - 01	6.338E - 02	1.687E - 02
$2, 2^{-25}$	6.499E + 02	8.394E + 01	1.051E + 01	1.243E + 00	1.120E - 01	2.294E - 01	1.944E - 01
E_{∞}^{N}	6.499E + 02	8.394E + 01	1.051E + 01	1.243E + 00	1.496E - 01	2.294E - 01	1.944E - 01
$3, 2^{-16}$	1.850E - 01	2.241E - 01	1.521E - 01	6.353E - 02	1.688E - 02	3.922E - 03	9.635E - 04
$3, 2^{-20}$	2.517E + 00	1.892E - 01	2.527E - 01	2.277E - 01	1.522E - 01	6.354E - 02	1.688E - 02
$3, 2^{-25}$	8.321E + 01	0.521E + 01	2.802E - 01	2.570E - 01	2.620E - 01	2.470E - 01	1.961E - 01
E_{∞}^N	8.321E + 01	0.521E + 01	2.802E - 01	2.570E - 01	2.620E - 01	2.470E - 01	1.961E - 01

Table 3.1.1: Maximum pointwise errors $E_{\infty}^{N,\epsilon}$ for Example 1 with uniform mesh.

Table 3.1.2: Maximum pointwise errors $E_{\infty}^{N,\epsilon}$ for Example 1 with fitted Shishkin mesh.

$p, \epsilon \downarrow$	N = 16	N = 32	N = 64	N = 128	N = 256	N = 512	N = 1024
$2, 2^{-16}$	1.523E - 02	8.871E - 03	5.211E - 03	2.153E - 03	6.626E - 04	3.168E - 04	1.466E - 04
$2, 2^{-20}$	1.495E - 02	8.236E - 03	4.700E - 03	2.750E - 03	1.407E - 03	5.032E - 04	1.750E - 04
$2, 2^{-25}$	1.488E - 02	8.093E - 03	4.536E - 03	2.491E - 03	1.362E - 03	7.482E - 04	3.805E - 04
E_{∞}^{N}	1.523E - 02	8.871E - 03	5.211E - 03	2.750E - 03	1.407E - 03	7.482E - 04	3.805E - 04
$3, 2^{-16}$	1.455E - 02	7.506E - 03	3.824E - 03	1.356E - 03	5.881E - 04	5.993E - 04	2.667E - 04
$3, 2^{-20}$	1.462E - 02	7.865E - 03	4.408E - 03	2.338E - 03	1.143E - 03	3.931E - 04	2.120E - 04
$3, 2^{-25}$	1.462E - 02	7.951E - 02	4.460E - 03	2.447E - 03	1.311E - 03	6.853E - 04	3.403E - 04
E_{∞}^{N}	1.462E - 02	7.951E - 02	4.460E - 03	2.447E - 03	1.311E - 03	6.853E - 04	3.403E - 04

Table 3.1.3: Comparison of maximum errors $(E_{\infty}^{N,\epsilon})$ of the present method with finitedifference method (FDM), when applied to Example 1 for p = 2 and different values of ϵ, N .

FDM [128]					Present Method				
$\epsilon\downarrow$	N = 50	N = 100	N = 200		N = 50	N = 100	N = 200		
10^{-6}	3.190E - 02	1.55E - 02	7.78E - 03		5.754E - 03	3.329E - 03	1.834E - 03		
10^{-12}	3.65E - 02	1.83E - 02	9.11E - 03		5.543E - 03	3.059E - 03	1.660E - 03		

Example 2. Now we consider the following problem,

$$\epsilon u''(x) + \frac{1}{2}x^p u'(x) - u(x) = f(x), \quad x \in (0, 1),$$

 $u(0) = 1, \quad u(1) \approx 1,$

with the exact solution

$$u(x) = e^{\frac{-x}{\sqrt{\epsilon}}} + x^2,$$

from which we determine f(x).

The estimated maximum pointwise errors for test Examples 1, 2 and 3 are presented in Tables 3.1.1, 3.1.2 and 3.1.4 to 3.1.7 with uniform mesh and fitted Shishkin mesh. The results are presented for two values of p = 2, 3, although it can be extended for higher values.

Table 3.1.4: Maximum pointwise errors $E_{\infty}^{N,\epsilon}$ for Example 2 with uniform mesh.

$p, \epsilon \downarrow$	N = 16	N = 32	N = 64	N = 128	N = 256	N = 512	N = 1024
$2, 2^{-18}$	2.501E + 00	2.373E - 01	1.956E - 01	1.496E - 01	6.338E - 02	1.687E - 02	3.920E - 03
$2, 2^{-20}$	1.038E + 01	1.227E + 00	1.109E - 01	2.117E - 01	1.509E - 01	6.346E - 02	1.687E - 02
$2, 2^{-25}$	3.361E + 02	4.235E + 01	5.229E + 00	5.856E - 01	1.871E - 01	2.382E - 01	1.952E - 01
E_∞^N	3.361E + 02	4.235E + 01	5.229E + 00	5.856E - 01	1.871E - 01	2.382E - 01	1.952E - 01
$3, 2^{-18}$	2.756E - 01	2.482E - 01	2.275E - 01	1.522E - 01	6.354E - 02	1.688E - 02	3.922E - 03
$3, 2^{-20}$	1.236E + 00	2.272E - 01	2.550E - 01	2.278E - 01	1.523E - 01	6.354E - 02	1.688E - 02
$3, 2^{-25}$	4.198E + 01	2.574E + 00	1.904E - 01	2.618E - 01	2.623E - 01	2.470E - 01	1.961E - 01
E_{∞}^{N}	4.198E + 01	2.574E + 00	2.550E - 01	2.618E - 01	2.623E - 01	2.470E - 01	1.961E - 01

Table 3.1.5: Maximum pointwise errors $E_{\infty}^{N,\epsilon}$ for Example 2 with fitted Shishkin mesh.

$p, \epsilon \downarrow$	N = 16	N = 32	N = 64	N = 128	N = 256	N = 512	N = 1024
$2, 2^{-18}$	6.644E - 03	2.347E - 03	8.421E - 04	2.856E - 04	9.322E - 05	2.630E - 05	1.672E - 05
$2, 2^{-20}$	6.719E - 03	2.347E - 03	8.422E - 04	2.857E - 04	9.324E - 05	2.949E - 05	8.117E - 06
$2, 2^{-25}$	6.762E - 03	2.347E - 03	8.422E - 04	2.768E - 04	8.855E - 05	2.862E - 05	9.102E - 06
E_{∞}^{N}	6.769E - 03	2.347E - 03	8.422E - 04	2.857E - 04	9.324E - 05	2.949E - 05	1.672E - 05
$3, 2^{-18}$	6.771E - 03	2.348E - 03	8.424E - 04	2.858E - 04	9.326E - 05	2.631E - 05	1.811E - 05
$3, 2^{-20}$	6.767E - 03	2.347E - 03	8.423E - 04	2.857E - 04	9.326E - 05	2.950E - 05	8.119E - 06
$3, 2^{-25}$	6.762E - 03	2.347E - 03	8.422E - 04	2.786E - 04	8.928E - 05	2.891E - 05	9.103E - 06
E_{∞}^{N}	6.771E - 03	2.348E - 03	8.424E - 04	2.858E - 04	9.326E - 05	2.950E - 05	1.811E - 05

Example 3. Finally, we consider the following problem,

$$\epsilon u''(x) + x^p u'(x) - (\frac{1}{2} - x)^2 u(x) = -e^x, \ x \in (0, 1),$$

$$u(0) = u(1) = 0,$$

which do not have a closed form of the exact solution.

Since the given problem does not posses analytical solution, therefore, we use the double mesh principle [26] to estimate the maximum pointwise error as follows

$$E^{N,\epsilon} = \max_{0 \le i \le N} \left| U_{N,\epsilon}(x_i) - U_{2N,\epsilon}(x_i) \right|,$$

where $U_{2N,\epsilon}(x_i)$ is the solution obtained on a mesh, containing the same number N of mesh points used to compute $U_{N,\epsilon}(x_i)$ and N more mesh points are added by selecting the mid points of all x'_i s, i.e., $x_{i+1/2} = (x_i + x_{i+1})/2$ for i = 1, 2, ..., N - 1. Also, the ϵ -uniform maximum point-wise error is computed as

$$E^N = \max_{\epsilon} E^{N,\epsilon}.$$

Table 3.1.6: Maximum pointwise errors $E^{N,\epsilon}$ for Example 3 with uniform mesh.

$p, \epsilon \downarrow$	N = 16	N = 32	N = 64	N = 128	N = 256	N = 512	N = 1024
$2, 2^{-15}$	2.371E + 00	2.899E - 01	1.111E - 01	2.466E - 02	6.042E - 03	1.497E - 03	3.741E - 04
$2, 2^{-20}$	1.453E + 02	1.449E + 01	7.644E - 01	4.888E - 01	2.041E - 01	5.217E - 02	1.189E - 02
$2, 2^{-25}$	4.752E + 03	5.309E + 02	4.201E + 01	4.831E + 00	5.487E - 01	7.287E - 01	3.541E - 01
E^N	4.752E + 03	5.309E + 02	4.201E + 01	4.831E + 00	5.487E - 01	7.287E - 01	3.541E - 01
$3, 2^{-15}$	8.752E - 01	3.942E - 01	1.156E - 01	2.470E - 02	6.172E - 03	1.526E - 03	3.809E - 04
$3, 2^{-20}$	3.205E + 01	1.042E + 00	1.023E + 00	5.707E - 01	2.086E - 01	5.241E - 02	1.195E - 02
$3, 2^{-25}$	1.108E + 03	3.127E + 01	1.363E + 00	1.292E + 00	1.151E + 00	7.839E - 01	3.576E - 01
E^N	1.108E + 03	3.127E + 01	1.363E + 00	1.292E + 00	1.151E + 00	7.839E - 01	3.576E - 01

Table 3.1.7: Maximum pointwise errors $E^{N,\epsilon}$ for Example 3 with fitted Shishkin mesh.

$p, \epsilon \downarrow$	N = 16	N = 32	N = 64	N = 128	N = 256	N = 512	N = 1024
$2, 2^{-15}$	2.368E - 01	9.143E - 02	1.044E - 02	1.760E - 03	1.022E - 03	7.168E - 04	2.537E - 04
$2, 2^{-20}$	4.210E - 01	1.973E - 01	7.935E - 02	2.234E - 02	6.392E - 03	1.718E - 03	4.453E - 04
$2, 2^{-25}$	7.411E - 01	4.996E - 01	1.924E - 01	9.745E - 02	4.971E - 02	2.421E - 02	8.621E - 03
E^N	7.411E - 01	4.996E - 01	1.924E - 01	9.745E - 02	4.971E - 02	2.421E - 02	8.621E - 03
$3, 2^{-15}$	4.857E - 01	1.111E - 01	1.126E - 02	2.980E - 03	1.610E - 03	1.185E - 03	3.491E - 04
$3, 2^{-20}$	6.939E - 01	1.087E - 01	1.580E - 01	8.597E - 02	2.120E - 02	5.753E - 03	1.474E - 03
$3, 2^{-25}$	1.143E + 00	5.601E - 01	7.327E - 02	4.956E - 02	3.812E - 02	2.425E - 02	1.138E - 02
E^N	1.143E + 00	5.601E - 01	1.580E - 01	8.597E - 02	3.812E - 02	2.425E - 02	1.138E - 02



Figure 3.1.1: Exact and proposed method numerical solutions for Example 1 for $\epsilon = 2^{-25}$, p = 2 and N = 512 with fitted Shishkin mesh.



Figure 3.1.2: Exact and proposed method numerical solutions for Example 2 for $\epsilon = 2^{-20}$, p = 3 and N = 256 with fitted Shishkin mesh.







Figure 3.1.4: Comparison of ϵ -uniform maximum point-wise error from N = 16 to N = 1024 of: (a) Example 1 when p = 2, (b) Example 2 when p = 3 and (c) Example 3 when p = 2.



Figure 3.1.5: Fitted numerical solutions of Example 3 for $\epsilon = 2^{-20}$, N = 512, with different values of p.

3.2 Summary of Results

Numerical errors $E_{\infty}^{N,\epsilon}$ presented in Tables 3.1.2 and 3.1.5 for various values of the parameter ϵ , p and collocation nodes implies that the proposed method with fitted Shishkin mesh shows a greater agreement with the exact solution as the mesh size is refined. To further illustrate the applicability of the proposed method numerical solution profiles have been plotted in Fig. 3.1.1 and Fig. 3.1.2 for Examples 1 and 2 for the exact solution versus computed solutions obtained for the different values of ϵ and N on uniform mesh and Shishkin mesh. On a uniform mesh, the numerical method fails to capture the singularly perturbed oscillatory nature of the solution as the perturbation parameter $\epsilon \to 0$. It has been seen that the exact and the numerical solution are identical in most of the regions of the domain, except in the boundary layer region near x = 0. To control these deviations in the boundary layer region, we use piecewise uniform Shishkin mesh which is finely concentrated in the boundary layer region and the resulting behaviour can be seen in the figures. From the numerical solution profiles given in Fig. 3.1.5, we observe that with increasing values of p, the hump gets thin and shifts away from the boundary layer region. The plots displayed in Fig. 3.1.4 clearly demonstrate the higher accuracy of the proposed numerical scheme on a fitted Shishkin mesh as compared to the uniform mesh. Comparative results obtained by the collocation method are presented along with those obtained by other researchers. Table 3.1.3 show the proposed scheme is more accurate and efficient than the classical finite-difference scheme.

4 Conclusion

A numerical method is presented to solve a linear second-order singularly perturbed multiple boundary turning point problems. In general, the numerical treatment of turning point problems is much more complicated than singular perturbation problems without turning points. B-splines are used because they yield results of higher accuracy as compared with those of polynomial interpolation. The most significant virtue of the collocation method is its ease in computation and application. Collocation with B-splines leads to banded matrices as opposed to full matrices using polynomials, trigonometric functions and other well-known non-piecewise approximates. These methods can be closely related to Galerkin methods, hence to finite-element methods (FEM). In comparison to FEM, the collocation matrix involves no integration or numerical quadrature, for complicated coefficients of differential equations, hence reduces the bandwidth and operation count. For the cubic B-spline collocation method, the number of nonzero terms in a row of the coefficient matrix is equal to the number of nonzero basis functions at the corresponding mesh point, that is, 3, and hence the bandwidth is 1. However, in the case of the cubic B-spline finite-element Galerkin method, the products of cubic B-spline basis functions are integrated to compute the elements of the defining matrix which gives the bandwidth of 3. Thus, the collocation method has less order computational complexity as compared to the Galerkin method.

Solutions of such problems at small values of ϵ have a abrupt behaviour in the neighborhood of the boundary layer. It has been seen that the exact and numerical solutions without fitted mesh are identical for most of the domain except in the boundary layer regions. To control these deviations in the boundary layer region, piecewise uniform S-mesh is used that gives improved accuracy as compared to related uniform mesh scheme. A brief analysis has been carried out and the method is shown to be ϵ -uniformly convergent. It is seen from Tables 3.1.2, 3.1.5 and 3.1.7 that for a fixed value of ϵ , the values of maximum pointwise errors $E_{\infty}^{N,\epsilon}$ decreases as the number of mesh points N increases, which shows that the convergence is uniform concerning mesh parameter. The performance of the proposed scheme is investigated by comparing the results for some well-known problems and observed that the accuracy in the numerical results is comparable and better to those by existing methods. Thus, the method works nicely for small values of ϵ and numerical results support theoretical predictions and exhibit good physical behaviour.

Future Research Directions

Singularly perturbed turning point(s) problems were first studied in the late 1960s. The analysis of singularly perturbed problems had previously been restricted to non-vanishing coefficients. This section highlights the research perspectives resulting from this thesis. In the previous chapter, we constructed a cubic B-spline collocation scheme to numerically solve the singularly perturbed multiple turning point problem. In addition, it would be interesting to consider higher-order quintic B-splines on Shishkin mesh and Bakhvalov mesh to further improve the results in comparison with cubic B-splines. To add to the subject, a few extensive problems may be considered:

A class of one-dimensional singularly perturbed problem with a boundary turning point

$$-\epsilon u'' - b(x)u' = f(x), \quad u(0) = u(1) = 0, \quad b(x) > 0, \quad x \in (0, 1).$$

where $b(x) = x^p$, p > 0. This type of problem was previously studied by Chen et al. [22] where they provided an error estimate for a broad class of layer-adapted grids with a priori or a posteriori information on second-order derivatives and can also be applied to other problems.

A class of singularly perturbed time-dependent convection-diffusion problems with a boundary turning point on a rectangular domain

$$\begin{split} &L_{\epsilon}u(x,t) \equiv (\epsilon u_{xx} + au_{x} - bu_{t} - du)(x,t) = f(x,t) \quad \text{in } D = \Omega \times (0,t), \quad \Omega = (0,1) \\ &u(x,t) = g(x,t) \quad \text{on } \Gamma, \\ &a(x,t) = a_{0}(x,t)x^{p}, \quad p \geq 1 \quad \forall (x,t) \in \bar{D}, \quad a_{0}(x,t) \geq \alpha > 0, \\ &b(x,t) \geq \beta > 0, \quad d(x,t) \geq \delta \geq 0 \quad \forall (x,t) \in \bar{D}, \\ &\Gamma = \bar{D} = \Gamma_{l} \cup \Gamma_{b} \cup \Gamma_{r}, \quad \Gamma_{l} = \{(0,t) | 0 \leq t \leq T\}, \\ &\Gamma_{b} = \{(x,0) | 0 \leq x \leq 1\}, \quad \Gamma_{r} = \{(1,t) | 0 \leq t \leq T\}. \end{split}$$

Here a_0 , b, d, f and g are sufficiently regular and f, g at the corners of the domain satisfy sufficient compatibility conditions. Dunne et al. [28] investigated this problem on a layer-adapted piecewise-uniform Shishkin mesh using the backward finite-difference method on a time derivative.

A system of singularly perturbed nonlinear differential equations with attractive turning point

$$\begin{aligned} &-\epsilon u''(x) + (xu(x))' + a(x)u(x) = f(x), \quad -1 < x < 1, \quad u(-1) = A, \quad u(1) = B, \\ &-\epsilon y''(x) + (xy(x))' + b(x, y(x)) = 0, \quad -1 < x < 1, \quad y(-1) = A, \quad y(1) = B, \end{aligned}$$

where $a(x) \ge 1$, $a(0) \ge 1 + \delta$, $b_y(x, y) \ge 1 + \delta$ and $\delta > 0$. Clavero and Lisbona [23] studied and gave numerical results using exponentially fitted schemes for the integration

of linear problem and Samarskii's scheme of semilinear problem.

Bibliography

- L. R. Abrahamsson. Difference approximations for singular perturbations with a turning point. Technical Report 58, Department of Computer Science, University of Uppsala, Sweden, 1975.
- [2] L. R. Abrahamsson. A priori estimates for solutions of singular perturbations with a turning point. Stud. Appl. Math., 56:51-69, 1976.
- [3] R. C. Ackerberg and R. E. O'Malley Jr. Boundary layer problems exhibiting resonance. Studies in Applied Mathematics, 49:277–295, 1970.
- [4] H. Y. Alkahby. Acoustic-gravity waves in a viscous and thermally conducting isothermal atmosphere. International Journal of Mathematics and Mathematical Sciences, 18(2):371–382, 1995.
- [5] D. N. Allen and R. V. Southwell. Relaxation methods applied to determine the motion in 2d of a viscous fluid past a fixed cylinder. *Quart. J. Mech. Appl.Math.*, VIII 2:129–145, 1955.
- S. Allen and J. W. Cahn. A microscopic theory for antiphase boundary motion and its application to antiphase domain coarsening. *Acta Metallurgica*, 27:1084–1095, 1979.
- [7] V. B. Andreev and I. A. Savin. On the convergence, uniform with respect to the small parameter, of aa samarskii's monotone scheme and its modifications. *Comput. Math. Math. Phys.*, 35(5):739-752, 1995.
- [8] U. M. Ascher, R. M. M. Mattheij, and R. D. Russell. Numerical solution of boundary value problems for ordinary differential equations. Society for Industrial and Applied Mathematics, Prentice-Hall, Englewood Cliffs, NJ, 1995.
- [9] O. Axelsson, L. S. Frank, and A. V. D. Sluis. Analytical and numerical approaches to asymptotic problems in analysis. Elsevier, North-Holland, Amsterdam, 2010.
- [10] K. E. Barrett. The numerical solution of singular-perturbation boundary-value problems. Quart. J. Mech. Appl. Math., 27(1):57-68, 1974.
- [11] S. Becher and H. G. Roos. Richardson extrapolation for a singularly perturbed turning point problem with exponential boundary layers. *Journal of Computational* and Applied Mathematics, 290:334–351, 2015.
- [12] R. E. Bellman and R. E. Kalaba. Quasilinearization and nonlinear boundary value problems. Rand Corporation, Santa Monica, CA, 1965.
- [13] C. M. Bender and S. A. Orszag. Advanced mathematical methods for scientists and engineers. Springer-Verlag, McGraw-Hill, New York, 2013.
- [14] A. E. Berger, H. Han, and R. B. Kellogg. A priori estimates and analysis of a numerical method for a turning point problem. *Mathematics of Computation*, 42(166):465-492, 1984.
- [15] J. Bernoulli. Explicationes, annotationes and additiones ad ea, quae in actis sup. de curva elastica, isochrona paracentrica, and velaria, hinc inde memorata, and paratim controversa legundur; ubi de linea mediarum directionum, alliisque novis. Acta Eruditorum, 1695.
- [16] A. Bohe. Free layers and singular jumps in some singularly perturbed boundary value problems with turning points. *Methods and Applications of Analysis*, 1(3):249-269, 1994.
- [17] C. M. Brauner, B. Gay, and J. Mathieu. Singular perturbations and boundary layer theory, volume 594. Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg, 1977.
- [18] M. Brdar and H. Zarin. On graded meshes for a two parameter singularly perturbed problem. Applied Mathematics and Computation, 282:97–107, May 2016.
- [19] L. Brugnano and D. Trigiante. A new mesh selection strategy for odes. Applied Numerical Mathematics, 24(1):1–21, 1997.
- [20] V. F. Butuzov and A. B. Vasilyeva. The asymptotic theory of contrasting spatial structures. USSR Computational Mathematics and Mathematical Physics, 28(2):26– 36, 1988.
- [21] J. R. Cash and F. Mazzia. A new mesh selection algorithm, based on conditioning, for two-point boundary value codes. *Journal of Computational and Applied Mathematics*, 184(2):362–381, 2005.
- [22] L. Chen, Y. Wang, and J. Wu. Stability of a streamline diffusion finite element method for turning point problems. *Journal of Computational and Applied Mathematics*, 220(1):712–724, 2008.
- [23] C. Clavero and F. Lisbona. Uniformly convergent finite difference methods for singularly perturbed turning point problems. *Numer. Algorithms*, 4:339–359, 1993.
- [24] L. P. Cook and W. Eckhaus. Resonance in a boundary value problem of singular perturbation type. *Studies in Applied Mathematics*, 52(2):129–139, 1973.
- [25] E. M. de Jager and T. Kupper. The schrodinger equation as a singular perturbation problem. Proceedings of the Royal Society of Edinburgh, Section A, 82(1-2):1-11, 1978.

- [26] E. P. Doolan, J. J. H. Miller, and W. H. A. Schilders. Uniform numerical methods for problems with initial and boundary layers. Boole Press, Dublin, 1980.
- [27] F. W. Dorr and S. V. Parter. Singular perturbations of nonlinear boundary value problems with turning points. *Journal of Mathematical Analysis and Applications*, 29(2):273-293, February 1970.
- [28] R. K. Dunne, E. O'Riordan, and G. I. Shishkin. A fitted mesh method for a class of singularly perturbed parabolic problems with a boundary turning point. *Computational Methods in Applied Mathematics*, 3(3):361–372, 2003.
- [29] W. Eckhaus. Asymptotic analysis of singular perturbations. Elsevier Science, North-Holland, Amsterdam, 2011.
- [30] W. Eckhaus. Matched asymptotic expansions and singular perturbations, volume 6. Elsevier Science, North-Holland, Amsterdam, 2011.
- [31] T. M. El-Mistikawy and M. J. Werle. Numerical method for boundary layers with blowing - the exponential box scheme. AIAA Journal, 16(7):749-751, 1978.
- [32] P. A. Farrell. A uniformly convergent difference scheme for turning point problems. In J. J. H. Miller, editor, *Computational and Asymptotic methods for Boundary* and Interior layers, pages 270-274. Boole press, Dublin, 1980.
- [33] P. A. Farrell. Sufficient conditions for the uniform convergence of difference schemes for singularly perturbed turning and non-turning point problems. In J. J. H. Miller, editor, *Computational and Asymptotic Methods for Boundary and Interior Layers*, pages 230–235. Boole press, Dublin, 1982.
- [34] P. A. Farrell. Uniformly convergent difference schemes for singularly perturbed turning and non-turning point problems. Phd thesis, Trinity College, Dublin, Ireland, 1983.
- [35] P. A. Farrell. Sufficient conditions for the uniform convergence of a difference scheme for a singularly perturbed turning point problem. SIAM Journal on Numerical Analysis, 25(3):618-643, 1988.
- [36] P. A. Farrell and E. C. Gartland. A uniform convergence result for a tuning point problem. In Proc. 5th Int. Conf. on Boundary and Interior Layers-Computational and Asymptotic Methods, volume BAIL V, pages 127–132, Shanghai, 1988. Boole Press, Dublin.
- [37] P. A. Farrell, A. F. Hegarty, J. J. H. Miller, E. O'Riordan, and G. I. Shishkin. *Robust computational techniques for boundary layers*. Chapman and Hall, London, 01 2000.
- [38] P. C. Fife. Dynamics of internal layers and diffusive interfaces, volume 53. SIAM, Philadelphia, 1988.

- [39] J. Fourier. The analytical theory of heat. Firmin Didot, Paris, 1822.
- [40] K. O. Friedrichs and W. R. Wasow. Singular perturbations of non-linear oscillations. Duke Mathematical, 13(3):367–381, 1946.
- [41] M. G. Gasparo and M. Macconi. Initial-value methods for second-order singularly perturbed boundary-value problems. *Journal of Optimization Theory and Applications*, 66(2):197-210, 1990.
- [42] N. Geetha and A. Tamilselvan. Robust numerical method for singularly perturbed turning point problems with robin type boundary conditions. J. Appl. Math. and Informatics, 37(3-4):183-200, 2019.
- [43] F. Z. Geng and S. P. Qian. Reproducing kernel method for singularly perturbed turning point problems having twin boundary layers. *Applied Mathematics Letters*, 26(10):998-1004, 2013.
- [44] F. Z. Geng, S. P. Qian, and S. Li. A numerical method for singularly perturbed turning point problems with an interior layer. *Journal of Computational and Applied Mathematics*, 255(C):97–105, January 2014.
- [45] J. Grasman. Small random perturbations of dynamical systems with applications in population genetics. In Asymptotic Analysis, volume 711, pages 158–175. Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg, 1979.
- [46] E. Hairer, S. P. Norsett, and G. Wanner. Solving ordinary differential equations i: Nonstiff problems. Springer Series in Computational Mathematics, 1993.
- [47] C. A. Hall. On error bounds for spline interpolation. Journal of Approximation Theory, 1(2):209-218, 1968.
- [48] T. C. Hanks. Model relating heat flow values near, and vertical velocities of mass transport beneath, oceanic rises. *Journal of Geophysical Research*, 76:537–544, 1971.
- [49] R. J. Hanson and D. L. Russell. Classification and reduction of second order systems at a turning point. *Journal of Mathematics and Physics*, 46(1-4):74–92, April 1967.
- [50] W. A. Harris and S. Shao. Refined approximations of the solutions of a coupled system with turning points. *Journal of Differential Equations*, 92(1):125–144, 1991.
- [51] G. W. Hedstrom and F. A. Howes. A domain decomposition method for a convection diffusion equation with turning point, chapter 3, pages 38-46. SIAM, Philadelphia, 1989.
- [52] P. W. Hemker. A method of weighted one-sided differences for stiff boundary value problems with turning points. Mathematisch Centrum, Afdeling Numerieke Wiskunde, NW 9/74, 1974.

- [53] P. W. Hemker and J. J. H. Miller. Numerical analysis of singular perturbation problems. Academic Press, New York, 1979.
- [54] M. H. Holmes. Introduction to perturbation methods, volume 20. Springer Science & Business Media, Berlin, 2012.
- [55] F. A. Howes. Singularly perturbed nonlinear boundary value problems with turning points. SIAM Journal on Mathematical Analysis, 6(4):644-660, 1975.
- [56] T. J. R. Hughes. Finite element methods for convection dominated flows. In *Finite Element Methods for Convection Dominated Flows*, New York, NY, December 1979. Proceedings of the Winter Annual Meeting.
- [57] A. M. Il'in. A difference scheme for a differential equation with a small parameter affecting the highest derivative. *Mat. Zametki*, 6(2):237–248, 1969.
- [58] M. Iwano and Y. Sibuya. Reduction of the order of a linear ordinary differential equation containing a small parameter. *Kodai Math. Sem. Rep.*, 15(1):1–28, 1963.
- [59] M. K. Kadalbajoo, P. Arora, and V. Gupta. Collocation method using artificial viscosity for solving stiff singularly perturbed turning point problem having twin boundary layers. *Computers and Mathematics with Applications*, 61(6):1595–1607, 2011.
- [60] M. K. Kadalbajoo and K. C. Patidar. Variable mesh spline approximation method for solving singularly perturbed turning point problems having boundary layer(s). *Computers & Mathematics with Applications*, 42(10):1439–1453, 2001.
- [61] M. K. Kadalbajoo and K. C. Patidar. A survey of numerical techniques for solving singularly perturbed ordinary differential equations. *Applied Mathematics and Computation*, 130(2):457–510, 2002.
- [62] M. K. Kadalbajoo and K. C. Patidar. Singularly perturbed problems in partial differential equations: a survey. Applied Mathematics and Computation, 134(2):371– 429, 2003.
- [63] M. K. Kadalbajoo and Y. N. Reddy. Asymptotic and numerical analysis of singular perturbation problems: a survey. Applied Mathematics and Computation, 30(3):223-259, 1989.
- [64] S. Kaplun. Fluid mechanics and singular perturbations. Academic Press, New York, 1967.
- [65] R. B. Kellogg. Difference approximation for a singular perturbation problem with turning points. In Analytical and numerical approaches to asymptotic problems in analysis, volume 47, pages 133–139, North-Holland, Amsterdam-New York, 1981. Univ. Nijmegen, North-Holland Math. Stud.

- [66] R. B. Kellogg and A. Tsan. Analysis of some difference approximations for a singular perturbation problem without turning points. *Mathematics of Computation*, 32(144):1025–1039, 1978.
- [67] J. K. Kevorkian and J. D. Cole. Multiple scale and singular perturbation methods, volume 114. Springer Science & Business Media, New York, 2012.
- [68] K. R. Knaub and R. E. O'Malley Jr. The motion of internal layers in singularly perturbed advection-diffusion-reaction equations. *Stud. Appl. Math.*, 112(1):1–15, 2004.
- [69] N. Kopell. A geometric approach to boundary layer problems exhibiting resonance. SIAM Journal on Applied Mathematics, 37(2):436–458, 1979.
- [70] H. O. Kreiss and S. V. Parter. Remarks on singular perturbations with turning points. SIAM Journal on Mathematical Analysis, 5(2):230-251, 1974.
- [71] P. A. Lagerstorm. Matched asymptotic expansions. Springer Verlag, New York, 1988.
- [72] C. G. Lange and R. M. Miura. Singular perturbation analysis of boundary value problems for differential-difference equations. SIAM Journal on Applied Mathematics, 42(3):502–531, 1982.
- [73] C. G. Lange and R. M. Miura. Singular perturbation analysis of boundary value problems for differential-difference equations iii. turning point problems. SIAM Journal on Applied Mathematics, 45(5):708-734, 1985.
- [74] C. G. Lange and R. M. Miura. Singular perturbation analysis of boundary-value problems for differential-difference quations ii. rapid oscillations and resonances. SIAM Journal on Applied Mathematics, 45(5):687-707, 1985.
- [75] R. Y. Lee. On uniform simplification of linear differential equation in a full neighborhood of a turning point. Journal of Mathematical Analysis and Applications, 27(3):501-510, 1969.
- [76] G. N. Lewis. Turning point problems and resonance. IMA Journal of Applied Mathematics, 28(2):169–183, March 1982.
- [77] S. Li, G. I. Shishkin, and L. P. Shishkina. Approximation of the solution and its derivatives for the singularly perturbed black-scholes equation with non-smooth initial data. Journal of Computational Mathematics and Mathematical Physics, 47(3):442-462, 2007.
- [78] Ching Her Lin. The sufficiency of the matkowsky condition in the problem of resonance. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc., 278:647–670, 1983.
- [79] P. Lin. A numerical method for quasilinear singular perturbation problems with turning points. *Computing*, 46(2):155–164, March 1991.

- [80] P. Lin. A uniformly convergent difference scheme for a semilinear turning point problem. Numer. Math. J. Chinese Univ., 13(3):237-244, 1991.
- [81] T. Linss. Robustness of an upwind finite difference scheme for semilinear convectiondiffusion problems with boundary turning points. *Journal of Computational Mathematics*, 21(4):401–410, 2003.
- [82] T. Linss and R. Vulanovic. Uniform methods for semilinear problems with an attractive boundary turning point. Novi Sad Journal of Mathematics, 31(2):99– 114, 2001.
- [83] V. D. Liseikin. On the numerical solution of a singularly-perturbed equation with a turning point. USSR Computational Mathematics and Mathematical Physics, 24(6):135-139, 1984.
- [84] V. D. Liseikin. On the numerical solution of equations with interior and exterior boundary layers on a nonuniform mesh. 6, pages 68–80, Boole, Dun Laoghaire, Dublin, 1984. Boole Press Conf.
- [85] L. Lopez. Stability of a three-point scheme for linear second order singularly perturbed byps with turning points. Applied Mathematics and Computation, 52(2):279-300, 1992.
- [86] B. J. Matkowsky. On boundary layer problems exhibiting resonance. SIAM Review, 17(1):82–100, 1975.
- [87] B. J. Matkowsky. Singular perturbations, stochastic differential equations, and applications. In Richard E. Meyer and Seymour V. Parter, editors, *Singular Perturbations and Asymptotics*, pages 109–147. Academic Press, 1980.
- [88] F. Mazzia and D. Trigiante. A hybrid mesh selection strategy based on conditioning for boundary value ode problems. *Numerical Algorithms*, 36(2):169–187, 2004.
- [89] J. J. H. Miller, E. O'Riordan, and G. I. Shishkin. Fitted numerical methods for singular perturbation problems: error estimates in the maximum norm for linear problems in one and two dimensions. World Scientific, Singapore, 1996.
- [90] J. J. H. Miller, E. O'Riordan, and G. I. Shishkin. Fitted numerical methods for singular perturbation problems: error estimates in the maximum norm for linear problems in one and two dimensions. World Scientific, River Edge, NJ, 2012.
- [91] J. J. H. Miller, E. O'Riordan, G. I. Shishkin, and S. Wang. A parameter-uniform schwarz method for a singularly perturbed reaction-diffusion problem with an interior layer. *Applied Numerical Mathematics*, 35(4):323–337, 2000.
- [92] W. L. Miranker and J. P. Morreeuw. Semianalytic numerical studies of turning points arising in stiff boundary value problems. *Math. Comp.*, 28:1017–1034, 1974.

- [93] R. C. Mittal and R. Jain. Cubic b-splines collocation method for solving nonlinear parabolic partial differential equations with neumann boundary conditions. *Communications in Nonlinear Science and Numerical Simulation*, 17:4616-4625, 12 2012.
- [94] K. W. Morton. Numerical solution of convection-diffusion problems. Chapman & Hall, London, 1996.
- [95] M. Nakano. On a third order linear ordinary differential equation with a turning singular point. Nonlinear Analysis: Theory, Methods and Applications, 30(4):2189– 2196, 1997.
- [96] M. Nakano. On an n-th order linear ordinary differential equation with a turningsingular point. Tokyo J. Math., 21(1):201–215, June 1998.
- [97] S. Natesan, J. Jayakumar, and J. Vigo-Aguiar. Parameter uniform numerical method for singularly perturbed turning point problems exhibiting boundary layers. *Journal of Computational and Applied Mathematics*, 158:121–134, 2003.
- [98] S. Natesan and M. Ramanujam. Initial-value technique for singularly-perturbed turning-point problems exhibiting twin boundary layers. *Journal of Optimization Theory and Applications*, 99:37–52, 1998.
- [99] S. Natesan and N. Ramanujam. A computational method for solving singularly perturbed turning point problems exhibiting twin boundary layers. Applied Mathematics and Computation, 93(2):259-275, 1998.
- [100] A. H. Nayfeh. Perturbation methods. John Wiley & Sons, New York, 2008.
- [101] A. H. Nayfeh. Introduction to perturbation techniques. John Wiley & Sons, New York, 2011.
- [102] I. Newton. The method of fluxions and infinite series. Opuscula Mathematica, 1964.
- [103] M. A. O'Donnel. Turning point behavior in singularly perturbed nonlinear systems. Nonlinear Analysis, 9(4):381–398, 1985.
- [104] F. W. J. Olver. Sufficient conditions for ackerberg-o'malley resonance. SIAM Journal on Mathematical Analysis, 9(2):328–355, 1978.
- [105] R. E. O'Malley Jr. On boundary value problems for a singularly perturbed differential equation with a turning point. SIAM J. Math. Anal., 1:479–490, 1970.
- [106] R. E. O'Malley Jr. Introduction to singular perturbations. Technical report, Academic Press, New York, 1974.
- [107] R. E. O'Malley Jr. Singular perturbation methods for ordinary differential equations, volume 89 of 89. Springer-Verlag, New York, 1991.

- [108] M. L. Pena. Asymptotic expansion for the initial value problem of the sunflower equation. *Journal of mathematical analysis and applications*, 143(2):471–479, 1989.
- [109] L. Prandtl. uber flussigkeitsbewegung bei kleiner reibung. Internationalen Mathematiker Kongresses, pages 484–491, 1905.
- [110] P. M. Prenter. Spline and variational methods. Dover Publications, New York, 2008.
- [111] P. Rai and K. K. Sharma. Parameter uniform numerical method for singularly perturbed differential difference equations with interior layers. *International Journal* of Computer Mathematics, 88(16):3416-3435, 2011.
- [112] J. I. Ramos. An exponentially-fitted method for singularly-perturbed ordinary differential equations with turning points and parabolic problems. Applied Mathematics and Computation, 165(3):549-564, 2005.
- [113] H. G. Roos, M. Stynes, and L. Tobiska. Numerical methods for singularly perturbed differential equations. Springer-Verlag, New York, 1996.
- [114] H.-G. Roos, M. Stynes, and L. Tobiska. Robust numerical methods for singularly perturbed differential equations: convection-diffusion-reaction and flow problems, volume 24. Springer Science & Business Media, Berlin, 2008.
- [115] H. Schlichting and K. Gersten. Boundary-layer theory. Springer, McGraw-Hill, New York, 2016.
- [116] G. I. Shishkin. Grid approximations to singularly perturbed parabolic equations with turning points. *Differential Equations*, 37(7):1037–1050, 2001.
- [117] Y. Sibuya. Asymptotic solutions of a system of linear ordinary differential equations containing a parameter. *Funkcial. Ekvac*, 4:83–113, 1962.
- [118] Y. Sibuya. A theorem concerning uniform simplification at a transition point and the problem of resonance. SIAM Journal on Mathematical Analysis, 12(5):653–668, 1981.
- [119] L. A. Skinner. Matched expansion solutions of the first-order turning point problem. SIAM Journal on Mathematical Analysis, 25(5):1402–1411, 1994.
- [120] D. Speiser. Discovering the principles of mechanics: 1600-1800. Basel, Birkhauser, 2008.
- [121] K. Vajravelu and D. Rollins. On solutions of some unsteady flows over a continuous, moving, porous flat surface. *Journal of mathematical analysis and applications*, 153(1):52–63, 1990.
- [122] M. Van Dyke. Perturbation methods in fluid mechanics. Academic Press, 75, 1975.

- [123] J. M. Varah. A lower bound for the smallest singular value of a matrix. *Linear Algebra and its Applications*, 11(1):3–5, 1975.
- [124] F. Verhulst. Asymptotic analysis: from theory to application, volume 711. Springer, Berlin, 2006.
- [125] F. Verhulst. Asymptotic analysis II: Surveys and new trends, volume 985. Springer, Berlin, 2006.
- [126] R. Vulanovic. On numerical solution of a mildly nonlinear turning point problem.
 ESAIM: Mathematical Modelling and Numerical Analysis, 24(6):765-783, 1990.
- [127] R. Vulanovic. An l1-stable scheme for linear turning point problems. Z. angew. Math. Mech., 71(10):403-410, 1991.
- [128] R. Vulanovic and P. A. Farrell. Continuous and numerical analysis of a multiple boundary turning point problem. Siam Journal on Numerical Analysis, 30:1400– 1418, 1993.
- [129] R. Vulanovic and P. Lin. Numerical solution of quasilinear attractive turning point problems. Computers and Mathematics with Applications, 23(12):75–82, 1992.
- [130] R. Vulanovic and L. Teofanov. A modification of the shishkin discretization mesh for one-dimensional reaction-diffusion problems. *Applied Mathematics and Computation*, 220:104–116, 01 2013.
- [131] W. R. Wasow. On boundary layer problems in the theory of ordinary differential equations. Doctoral dissertation, New York University, New York, 1981.
- [132] A. M. Watts. A singular perturbation problem with a turning point. Bull. Austral. Math. Soc., 5:61-73, 1971.
- [133] A. M. Wazwaz. Two turning points of second order. SIAM Journal on Applied Mathematics, 50(3):883-892, 1990.
- [134] A. M. Wazwaz. Asymptotic solutions of an eigenvalue problem with several secondorder turning points. IMA Journal of Applied Mathematics, 48(1):39–51, 1992.
- [135] A. M. Wazwaz. Resonance and asymptotic solutions of a singular perturbation problem. IMA Journal of Applied Mathematics, 49(3):231-244, 1992.
- [136] A. M. Wazwaz and F. B. Hanson. Matched uniform approximations for a singular boundary point and an interior turning point. SIAM Journal on Applied Mathematics, 46(6):943-961, 1986.
- [137] R. Wong and H. Yang. On a boundary layer problem. Studies in Applied Mathematics, 108(4):369–398, 2002.
- [138] R. Wong and H. Yang. On an internal boundary layer problem. Journal of Computational and Applied Mathematics, 144(1):301-323, 2002.

- [139] R. Wong and H. Yang. On the ackerberg-o'malley resonance. Stud. Appl. Math., 110:157–179, 2003.
- [140] H. Yang. On a singular perturbation problem with two second-order turning points. Journal of Computational and Applied Mathematics, 190(1):287–303, 2006.
- [141] H. Zhang, X. Han, and X. Yang. Quintic b-spline collocation method for fourth order partial integro-differential equations with a weakly singular kernel. Applied Mathematics and Computation, 219:6565-6575, 02 2013.
- [142] D. G. Zill. A first course in differential equations with modeling applications. Cengage Learning, 2012.